# **IDENTIFY AND INCLUSS** SCHOOL OF GOVERNMENT

Working Paper Series

# OPEN PARLIAMENTS AROUND THE WORLD. OPEN PARLIAMENTS' TOOLS IN COMPARATIVE PERSPECTIVE

SOG-WP49/2019 ISSN: 2282-4189

Rafael Rubio and Ricardo Vela

This text may be reproduced only for personal research purposes. Additional reproduction for other purposes, whether in hard copies or electronically, requires the consent of the author(s), editor(s).

If cited or quoted, references should be made to the full name of the author(s), editor(s), the title, the working paper, or the other series, the year and the publisher.

© 2019 Rafael Rubio, Ricardo Vela Printed in Italy, June 2019 LUISS School of Government Via di Villa Emiliani, 14 00197 Rome ITALY email: <u>sog@luiss.it</u>

web: www.sog.luiss.it



# ABSTRACT

This text is a reduced version, edited and translated of "Open Parliament around the world, evolution and good practices" a book published in 2017 by Rubio Núñez, Rafael and, Vela Navarro-Rubio, Ricardo and draws on the lecture given on the occasion of the 2018 edition of the Summer Program on "Parliamentary democracy in Europe", financed through the Jean Monnet Module 2016-2019 on "Parliamentary accountability and technical expertise: budgetary powers, information and communication technologies and elections" (PATEU) (575392-EPP-1-2016-1-IT-EPPJMO-MODULE).

Keywords: Parliament, Technologies, Participation, Transparency, Collaboration, Open Government

# AUTHORS INFORMATION

**Rafael Rubio** is Associate Professor and Head of the Research group for participation and new technologies at Complutense University of Madrid. He is member of the Venice Commission and Spanish Open Government Forum. He has published several books about Parliament: Open Parliament. Parliaments in the XXI Century (UOC, 2017) and Open Parliament around the world. Evolution and good practices (Fundación Gimenez Abad, 2018). He has also edited, "Open parliaments. Technology and networks for democracy" (Spanish Congress, 2014).

**Ricardo Vela** is Doctor (PHD) in Constitutional Law and Executive Development Program by IESE. He is currently Vice President of the NGO International Cooperation and Professor of Villanueva International University. He has published "Open Parliament, The Parliament in the 21st Century" and "The Open Parliament in the world, evolution and good practices, 125 instruments of parliamentary opening".

Contact Information: rafa.rubio@gmail.com, ricardovela@gmail.com

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

1. INTRODUCTION	5
2. A GLOBAL CONCEPT	6
3. MORE THAN JUST TECHNOLOGY	7
4. THE INCORPORATION OF TRANSPARENCY IN PARLIAMENTS	
4.1. Theoretical framework of parliamentary transparency	
4.1.a) Transparency and principle of publicity for parliamentary acts	
4.1.b) Specific aspects of application of the principle of transparency in the parlia	
4.2 The gradual incorporation of Transparency in Parliaments	
4.3 Institutional application of transparency in the parliamentary realm	
4.3.a) Parliamentary Open Data	
4.3.b) Transparency portals	
4.3.c) Right to access parliamentary information	
4.4 Parliamentary transparency initiatives developed in civil society	
4.4.a) Monitoring Parliamentary activity	
4.4.b) Follow Legislative activity	
4.4.c) Collaboration with PMO to promove Parliamentary transparency	
4.4.d) Coherence Index	
4.2.e) Reports	
5. ICTS FOR PARTICIPATION	
5.1 Participation in the Parliament	
5.2 Impact of ICTs in non-digital Parliamentary participation	
5.3 Digital Tools for Participation in Open Parliaments	
5.3.a) Digital institutional participation initiatives	
5.3.a.1) Individual tools	
5.3.a.2) Digital platforms for participation in Parliament	
5.3.b) Digital initiatives for participation in civil society	
5.3b.1) General initiatives for participation	
5.3.b.2) Specific initiatives.	
6. THE APPLICATION OF COLLABORATION IN OPEN PARLIAMENT	
6.1 Collaboration in political institutions	
6.2 The three realms of collaboration for Open Parliament	
6.3 Instruments for collaboration in Open Parliament	
6.3.a) Interparliamentary networks for cooperation	
6.3.b) Guide for Open Parliament	
6.3.c) The Alliance for Open Parliament	
6.3.d) Action plans for the implementation of Open Parliament	
6.3.e) Collaborative tools for the e-democracy project in Brazil	
6.3.f) Parliamentary Hackathons	
7. THE CONSOLIDATION OF OPEN PARLIAMENT ACROSS THE WORLD	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	76

## **1. INTRODUCTION**

In the past few years openness has become a hot topic in the world of Political Science and administration. It is not uncommon to hear the phrases Open Government, Open Justice and Open States in daily parlance. When approaching these ideas, jurists usually have problems defining them, as, in the main, there are few specific rules on "openness", and those that do exist are spread across different levels of legislation that do not usually mention their relevance to openness. It is possible to find different regulations linked to transparency, participation and collaboration, following President Obama's memorandum on transparency (2009), which is an essential reference in this regard.

A similar phenomenon can be observed in the parliamentary realm. Open Parliament is the result of a combination of the sociopolitical context, the Information Society, and the impact of technological advances on parliamentary institutions. However, when it comes to truly concretizing the idea, it remains "in construction" pending open debate and definition (Red Innova 2014). As Mandelbaum and Swislow (2014:28) highlight, "while Parliaments begin to recognize the need for transparency and citizen participation, what we mean by these terms is less clear in a world reliant on technology. Whereas the idea of "Open Parliament" can mean the physical ability for citizens to enter the parliament itself, for computer programmers and those who wish to share parliamentary data online, Open Parliament means something completely different." In this way, despite clear normative references in Chamber Regulation, it is sometimes difficult to distinguish between when we are actually talking about Open Parliament.

As the idea of Open Parliament has already been developed previously (2017), this study shall focus on good practices of Open Parliament in the world, justifying its character on a global scale and the criteria considered essential when determining whether an activity constitutes an act of open parliament or just a technological or non-technological proposal that simply aims to improve the institution.

We shall take the definition developed by Novagob as a starting point. For this working group, Open Parliament implies "something that communicates parliamentary activity and information about the institution and its members in a transparent way and in an open format, easily understood by citizens; it opens spaces for participation and collaboration with citizens and civil servants; as part of a permanent conversation, it makes use of channels such as social media to actively listen to citizens demands by opening deliberative forums and other instruments for participation with the power to influence the political agenda"<sup>1</sup>.

We can also add to this definition the guarantee "of access to public information, accountability (...) and high standards of ethics and honesty in parliament's work" as outlined by the Parliament of Paraguay (2016).

It is logical that the structural, organization, cultural, normative and political changes that Open Government involves affect the representative system. The principles of transparency, participation and collaboration (as well as other particular characteristic that will be investigated henceforth) in the parliamentary sphere can be called "Open Parliament". The Information Society, by introducing new variables in social behavior, new

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Novagob is a social network of the public administration which aims to help professionals in the public administration. It is a project developed by the Autonomous University of Madrid Foundation Available at: <u>http://www.novagob.org/</u>

possibilities for interaction and greater opportunities for communication, favours the evolution of the classical parliamentary institution, not necessarily involving more technology, but more openness, which is not always the same thing, acting with transparency, providing spaces for citizen participation and promoting collaboration: Open Parliament.

## **2. A GLOBAL CONCEPT**

Open Parliament is not just a new concept, or a nice expression, but the product of a greater necessity within the parliamentary institution in the democratic world. Advocates of Open Parliament propose it as a response to those who question the sense of a parliamentary institution threatened by various crises. This is not a new phenomenon; in 1920 Hans Kelsen explored the problem in his essay "Essence and value of democracy": "The existence of modern democracy depends on the question of whether Parliament is a useful instrument for resolving social needs in our era. Although democracy and parliament are not identical, there is no doubt, given that direct democracy is impossible in the modern State, that parliamentary democracy is the only real form which can embody democracy in the present social reality (...) In this way the failure of parliamentary democracy supposes, simultaneously, the failure of democracy."

Nowadays parliaments are also facing new challenges in the social, economic and political context that has changed at a breath-taking rate and to which parliaments must quickly adapt. The effects of these changes can be seen in the public demand for a different representative institution in which they can 1) obtain information and influence parliamentary work, 2) achieve a greater level of accountability and respect for their demands and 3) obtain services and results to satisfy concrete needs. (Power and Shoot, 2012: 4). "In the moment that technology, participation and political processes came together, Parliaments have found themselves confronted with growing demands to be open to and more receptive of citizens" (Griffith and Casini 2012).

It is upon this question of representation and this parliamentary crisis, that the principles of Open Government born the idea of Open Parliament. If the adoption of these principles of transparency, participation and collaboration on the part of the legislator imply relevant and structural changes, which bring with them rights and obligations both for citizens and for the administration, then it is only logical that the construction of a transparent dialogue with citizens and the global access to information and institutional data that Open Government suggests, are also valid values for representative chambers. Open Government, thus, supposes that there are Open Parliaments.

If the parliamentary institution is not capable of responding to these demands "society will ask questions to their representatives which are already being generated within. The will ask for the creation of new forms of political participation and control of executive power, they will demand the establishment of new and constant channels for communication and immediate access to information. And if there is no response or imitative taken on behalf of the Chambers, they will search, perhaps irreversibly so, for other alternatives." (Tudela Aranda, 2002: 113). The big change is adapting the parliamentary institution without betraying the principles that shape the representative system.

With this in mind, over the past few years Parliaments across the world have started to explore new forms of developing their traditional functions, assuming what some consider new functions, to try and respond to these demands. In this regard information and communication technologies have show their capacity to support and modernize institutional activity. In the past few years there are very few countries who have not experienced technological advances in the parliamentary realm<sup>2</sup>. It is possible to discover new ideas, new tools, new practices and an increasing number of parliaments use technology to carry out their representative tasks with greater efficiency, drawing them closer to citizens. It still remains to be seen as to whether they have created a real change in parliamentary practice.

# 3. MORE THAN JUST TECHNOLOGY

Technological innovations affect Parliament not only in its internal functions and the development of its traditional or basic functions, but also in how it is perceived in public opinion (citizens), or how these changes affect the relationships it has with other institutions. As such, ICTs, which are undoubtedly part of the social changes that have caused the parliamentary crisis, can also be part of the solution. As Coello de Portugal (2013:70-71) explains, the parliamentary institution "is in the centre of the technological changes of the 21<sup>st</sup> century in various realms. On the one hand normative action should be reconciled in matters concerning new technologies, and on the other hand, new technology should be applied to parliamentary activity without its introduction leading to the destruction of legal and constitutional institutions that shaped Parliament as a democratic institution centuries before the apparition of said technologies."

Born to be mirrors of public opinion, Parliaments are places in which national sovereignty resides and as such, communication is a key aspect of its DNA. It is thus not surprising that new technologies have special weight in the configuration of Open Parliament. However, the model for Open Parliament is not only about increasing the technology used by and in the Parliament, nor just about its implementation. When they are implanted in a passive way, new technologies often end up being used to replace representation, which constitutes one of the most frequent errors in the initial process of adapting to technologies: putting reality at the service of the tool and not the other way round. Not everything that is possible to carry out is interesting or appropriate, even if it is new and innovative. It makes no sense to start developing functions that adapt to what technology is capable of doing, and losing sight of the needs that technology serves. Carrying out changes without perspective leads to failure and can have counterproductive affects. Authors such as Rodota (2000) have perhaps suggested a more sensible argument, thinking first about what the role of Parliament is nowadays in democratic states, and how ICTs can contribute to these functions in an appropriate way. It is about putting ICTs at the service of democracy, drawing it close to the true sense of representative democracy. It is only in this way that is possible to adapt mindsets and processing to this type of technology such that they reinforce the activities and functions of parliamentary institutions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>The change can be seen in the different editions (2008, 2010, 2012 and 2016) of the Report on Electronic parliament which will be discussed later on.

An Open Parliament is about incorporating technology in Parliament's functions, but involves more than just simply applying them (Campos Domínguez, 2013: 45). It is not so much about the acknowledgement that they are using certain digital media, but about trialing new tools that allow for greater openness, transparency, accessibility and accountability <sup>3</sup>.

In this way, the level of the tool's sophistication is not enough when considering how to open up parliament. Parliament must see whether these changes are useful in 1) reinforcing the role of representatives and improving the public's understanding of parliament's work, both inside and outside of Parliament, 2) improving accountability, reinforcing the role of Parliament as a fiscal body and 3) collaborating closely with the mediating body that summarizes and interprets parliamentary activity to strengthen links with the public. Open Parliament should have the following characteristics: representative, transparent, accessible, responsible and efficient (Beetham, 2006: 21-22).

The functions of Parliament, its role and presence in political life have changed greatly in the past few years. The new challenge that the parliamentary institution faces is that of determining how technology can contribute to this new role. Open Parliament is a new stage in the application of technology in which parliamentary institutions advance towards informative transparency, participation and citizen participation that are the ultimate pillars of Open Government (Leston-Bandeira, 2012).

## 4. THE INCORPORATION OF TRANSPARENCY IN PARLIAMENTS

#### 4.1. Theoretical framework of parliamentary transparency

If the opening of the government goes beyond a mere technology of procedures, producing a change in the form of government, the application of transparency (condition needed to get that opening) in the parliamentary sphere assumes a new political modernity criteria and a measure on the evolution of democracy, and, therefore, a relevant change in parliamentary institutions. When studying its application to the Parliament, author such as Martínez Santa María (2011) or Visedo Mazón (2015) give such importance to transparency at the present time, they even come to say it is part of the democratic principles, at the same level than freedom of expression or the right of political participation.

Therefore, is not adventurous to affirm that parliamentary transparency is more than a series of procedures or a set of norms, processes or conducts that, without more, define the information generated by the Parliament as a public domain good: we are not dealing with a simple application of a principle that modify some procedures, but before a change of greater dimensions for Parliament. As we have explained before, in its application to Parliament, transparency involves, "a solid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>This position has been taken by authors such as Williamson and Fallon (2011).

foundation to, thanks to the new technologies, citizen participation processes could be implemented (...) Transparency, direct communication and participation are not isolated elements, but clearly they are linked to each other, and must be integrated in the life of the parliament" (Rubio Núñez, 2011: 5). Transparency, participation and collaboration are principles that interconnect and relate continuously, so it is easy to confuse their already diffuse frontiers.

#### 4.1.a) Transparency and principle of publicity for parliamentary acts

In the parliamentary sphere, transparency is related to the right of citizens to "good administration" and intimately linked to accountability. However, the most important and relevant influence for transparency in Parliament has to do with the publicity of its acts. As Llop Ribalta (2012:70) will say, implementing a policy of transparency in Parliament implies incorporating the necessary changes in the procedures and in the organization, in order to endow the advertising principle with substantive content (Merino, 2005: 78).

If from the perspective of any public body transparency implies a double obligation (on the one hand, to facilitate access to information and on the other to publicize it) it is logical that the same reasons apply to Parliament as an institution that embodies popular sovereignty. Especially if, as is the case, publicity is essential in the functioning of the Parliament (Schmitt, 1996; Bentham, 1991: 71) or, in the words of De Vega (1985: 45), one of the principles on which the "parliamentary spirit" rests.

The principle of parliamentary publicity was a concept unknown until the French revolutionary processes of the eighteenth century. In English political and constitutional history to protect the deputies from the monarchy and their constituents, the entrance of public in the parliament was forbidden or they impeded any publication on it. In 1681 the House of the Commons began to incorporate the logic that had the fact that those represented knew what their representatives were doing. However, the principle of publicity doesn't "constitutionalized" until the French Constitution in 1791 when it is established that the deliberations have to make public or that have to take minutes of the sessions. The parliamentary publicity so conceived was called to fulfill in first place an educational function (citizens would have the capacity to know what was happening in the country). Second, it was a way of controlling the possible arbitrariness of Parliament. Third, this publicity pursued closing the gap between the representatives and those represented.

The classical form of the principle of parliamentary publicity, therefore, consisted of the preparation of a bulletin, the diary of sessions, the minutes, the presence of the public in the stands, the access of the media, etc. With regard to this last aspect, to the extent that Parliament was aware of the importance and influence of the media in political life, it increased its relationship and dialogue with journalists and communicators.

# 4.1.b) Specific aspects of application of the principle of transparency in the parliamentary sphere

The advances in ICT have made these publicity greater thanks to the Internet<sup>4</sup>. But the impact of ICT has not been limited to expand the dissemination of this parliamentary information. The new social demands go beyond information and publicity. Therefore, transparency in the Parliament of the Information Society implies more than gathers the principle of publicity. In this sense, that the Parliament is transparent means that its deliberations (decisions, works, formalities and procedures) are open to public. From this perspective, the social and political changes that foster ICT bring to the parliaments the need to provide information and services online, and made those contents accessible and usable, while allowing citizens communicate with their representatives

When listing the characteristics of the Open Parliament we highlight the two manifestations that, in our opinion (Rubio Núñez, 2011), have transparency in Parliaments: the active one (which involves making the information available to the citizen through various means) and the passive one (which the citizen can request information that considers opportune, existing the obligation for the parliament to respond this request).

Within the passive transparency in Parliaments we can mention the measures that assist the work of media that inform on the work of the parliament. Among these measures we can highlight the following: the access of the media to parliamentary work (and in particular to commissions<sup>5</sup>), the adoption of laws that guaranteeing freedom of information<sup>6</sup> and expression (Beetham, 2006: 49)<sup>7</sup>, or the regulations on the media<sup>8</sup>.

Regarding to active transparency, we can mention the different strategies adopted by the parliaments to inform and announce it labor to the public with the aim to raise the interest and citizen participation. Most of the Parliaments have defined a communication strategy to educate and inform citizens that uses various media: radio, television, Internet, publications, information centers or specifically educational initiatives about the Parliament. Within these measures of active transparency we can

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> We refer to the possibility of establishing online parliamentary channels, the creation of parliamentary websites, live broadcast of the sessions, the transfer of signals from the parliament itself to other media, etc.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> The opening of the working committees parliament to the public and the media is a logical action if we want to ensure that the assemblies of representatives take the center stage of the political system of a democracy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Freedom of information gives citizens access to the information from public institutions (this right to seek information is different from the duty of public authorities to publish and facilitate access to certain information). Currently, more than 50 countries have enacted legislation on this regard.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Freedom of expression implies that of information and it is its culmination because it concretized the right to communicate the data and publish it freely. Restrictions on freedom of expression are subject to three conditions: a) that are established by law: b) that such restrictions are necessary in a democratic society, such as the protection of national security or the good reputation of others; and c) that they be proportionate to the purposes pursued.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> In order to regulate the relationships between the media and the Parliament there is a regulatory framework in which on the one hand issues of ownership and control are addressed, and, on the other, the content of information. Regarding to ownership and control is intended to ensure the plurality and diversity of information about the Parliament. This diversity can be threatened by the possible control of the government by the media or by a monopoly or oligopoly. To avoid these dangers, some Parliaments have the existence of an independent regulatory body that can limit the concentrations of capital and shares of companies that own these media, or supervises that there is no government interference in these media.

mention the following: parliaments web sites, the creation of specialize centers of information about the parliament<sup>9</sup> or awareness campaigns<sup>10</sup>, in particular, the ones directed to the youth<sup>11</sup>.

Therefore, this communication of the Parliaments towards the citizen goes beyond a mere dissemination of information. When applying the principle of transparency in the parliamentary sphere, we can analyze three essentials aspects: 1) how the personification of information takes place (in order to accommodate all actors involved in the Parliament); 2) how content is generated (it is convenient to remember that transparency means publishing valuable information); and 3) how to achieve a true dialogue (an effective bidirectional communication between representative and represented).

The Parliament, therefore, exercises in the first place an educational mission to elaborate the information in an intelligible way, taking into account that citizens are not familiar with parliamentary functioning. It means, information must be offered according to the principle of information, which means that it has to be accessible to the widest possible audience (including people with low levels of schooling, learning difficulties or some sensory disabilities). Therefore, for a Parliament to work with true transparency it is not enough to publish certain information. The true desire to the opening of parliamentary institution goes to define its potential public well and to adapt its structures, designs, processes and workforce to the interests and needs that citizens require. Parliamentary transparency implies adapting the content to be understood not only by experts in legislative procedures (Rubio Núñez, 2013: 404)<sup>12</sup>.

The main agents in the parliamentary web pages must be the citizens, who do not know about laws and who want to get involved in politics in the same way they do in other activities: without solemnities, schedules or special times. Along with this, in order to better reach the profile of the average citizen, it will be convenient to use audio formats, videos, infographic tutorials, multimedia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> In many parliaments, and in their own facilities, information centers have been set up to organize individual and group visits. This is the case of the Chamber of Deputies of Italy, which in May 2005 began a center in which every day when there is parliamentary activity it can be followed through multimedia rooms. In other countries, open days are often organized

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> These are information and dissemination programs that aim to "bring the parliament to the people". For example, in Sweden the parliament, with the collaboration of municipal libraries, installed "branches" in three cities (Goteborg, Mamo and Sundvall). In these branches, through multimedia equipment, they could connect with the Swedish Parliament (Riksdag) to follow the deliberations and even the deputies from each of these regions could use these means to meet with citizens and talk to them. One can also mention the "Mobile Parliament" program in Botswana (mobile device that informs about the work of the parliament) or the case in South Africa in which the second chamber (National Council of the Provinces) holds its sessions in a different province during a week a year. (Beetham, 2006: 64-65).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> It is common to find in many parliaments a special interest in training young people about the functioning of the parliamentary institution. Thus, in some countries, specific content about parliaments is integrated into school curricula. It is also the case of a website on the parliament specific for school children from 13 to 15 years old (this is the case of Iceland). Even electronic games have been used as didactic tools about the Parliament. Another line to awaken the interest of youth in parliament is through the promotion of school visits through programs developed in the parliament itself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> "We can say that so far the Parliaments have offered interesting information for those who were already interested, but have not been successful in trying to reach those who are not. The parliamentary websites are still webs of and for experts, leaving aside those who should be its protagonists, the citizens. Citizens of the middle class (technologically speaking) for whom technology goes unnoticed, valuing only if they can find in a simple way what they are looking for. Citizens who want to get involved in politics, with the rules with which they get involved in other activities, without solemnities, without special times for it, but despite their distance from the parliamentary world, they are not attracted to empty pages, closer to propaganda than to information. "

formats, etc. This will also require using a closer vocabulary that highlights the essential ideas of a regulation or decision and that knows how to explain its relevance and practical consequences. In this sense, parliamentary transparency does not consist in becoming a "stenographer" or in an official bulletin for online cameras, accessible to a greater extent now thanks to technology. This adaptation to public's way of thinking, which is always done by political parties when they addressing to their electorate, will be essential for the Parliament to occupy the role it deserves in the 21st century. In a context in which parliamentary groups have assumed the leading role, and the institution has become a mere container with no life of its own, it is precisely to claim the role of the parliamentary institution and the trust of the groups to grant the cameras real autonomy in their communication functions. If applying transparency is adapting and personalizing information thinking on the recipient, in the generation of these contents should be procured its reworking, information and situation in a context that is understandable by citizens.

Another aspect of parliamentary transparency that we have to take into account is the openness to other actors in the publication of information. In this way, greater personalization of parliamentary information is achieved if those actors are the same that distribute it. This decentralization in the personalization of parliamentary information can be done through external actors (who could reworking information according to their own interests and those of their community of users), or through people from the parliamentary itself (without direct responsibility in the dissemination of the information).

It is also convenient taking into account the information times. Perhaps this is one of the most important communicative changes of the Information Society: the response time must be practically immediate, because since it no longer depends on the publication of the newspaper the following day, nor on the broadcast of the newscast. The delay in the response can be determinant and shape the role of the parliamentary actor social and politically. Thus, the management of the time and the value of information will determine if the parliamentary institution is an information reference. Gutiérrez Rubí rightly expresses a part of this idea when he speaks about the need to "not organize with the hours of the institution, but with the schedule of the society" (2013: 376).

It seems clear when advancing in the study of parliamentary transparency that parliamentary web pages are key elements for creating own contents and serving as source of contents. The same author (Gutiérrez Rubí, 2012) pointed out how the performance of Parliaments in the network usually meets the expectations of reliably collecting what happens in the cameras. However, they should not stay there. Parliamentary websites must act as open platforms and allow different actors to intervene, add specific content, serve as the basis for communication based on dialogue, and stand out for its ability

to actively listen to the citizens. This is not compatible with maintaining minimum information about the work of the Parliament without which it would not be possible to serve as an open platform.

It seems clear when advancing in the study of parliamentary transparency that parliamentary web pages are key elements for creating own contents and serving as source of contents. The same author (Gutiérrez Rubí, 2012) pointed out how the performance of Parliaments in the network usually meets the expectations of reliably collecting what happens in the cameras. However, they should not stay there. Parliamentary websites must act as open platforms and allow different actors to intervene, add specific content, serve as the basis for communication based on dialogue, and stand out for its ability to actively listen to the citizens. This is not compatible with maintaining minimum information about the work of the Parliament without which it would not be possible to serve as an open platform.

We can conclude, therefore, that for a Parliament to be transparent it is not enough to transmit information to citizens, but it must represent an added value in the sense that it is well transmitted, updated, organized, accessible, adapted to the user and relevant. The main contribution of the principle of transparency to the parliamentary institution does not consist exclusively in multiplying or disseminating more easily (through the ICT) parliamentary information of interest, but that it must be "timely, accurate and exhaustive", while is "easy to understand and use" (Williamson, 2013: 9).

#### 4.2.- The gradual incorporation of Transparency in Parliaments

To analyze the gradual incorporation to parliamentary transparency, it is necessary to highlight the principles that make up its implementation in parliaments. For this, it is essential to refer to the "Statement on the Parliamentary Transparency" (Williamson, 2013: 9) which was release in September of 2012 and which includes 44 points that establish the principles that a Parliament must follow if aspires to be transparent. In addition to constituting a practical basis for review for parliaments to direct their efforts to achieve transparency, this document also aims to serve as a dialogue between parliaments and parliamentary monitoring organizations.

The four principles of this document are stated as follows: first, the "promotion of a culture of transparency", secondly, "making parliamentary information transparent", thirdly, "facilitating access to parliamentary information", and in fourth and last place "allowing electronic access and analysis of parliamentary information". Let's see briefly some characteristics of each of them.

The first principle is a generic commitment to promote a culture of transparency. It is based on the essential idea that parliamentary information is owned by citizens: the information does not belong to the parliamentary institution, but to the citizens as a whole, who must be able to use it and publish it: "Parliamentary Information belongs to the public, citizens must be able to reuse and republish parliamentary information, in whole or in part" (Williamson, 2013: 2). As a consequence of this

principle of public ownership of parliamentary information, parliaments should promote a culture of transparency through legislation, supervision and civic education. Along with this, it is proposed the recognition of the right and duty of civil society, the media, and citizens in general to control and monitor the activity of parliament and parliamentarians themselves. This means that parliament must assume the right of civil society to exercise control over a parliamentary institution. Thus, in determining the scope of the declaration it is specified that "in order to enable a culture of parliamentary transparency, Parliament must adopt measures to ensure inclusive citizen participation and a free society, allow effective parliamentary control and vigorously protect these rights through its supervisory function "(Williamson, 2013).

At the same time, Parliament must provide complete, accurate and timely information (in real time as a general rule). It also includes the commitment of the signatories to elaborate laws and internal procedures to promote an environment conducive to the protection of the right to information and equal opportunities for the participation of civil society and citizens in the process of creation the laws.

The second principle called "transparent parliamentary information" has to do with active transparency (Williamson, 2013: ii) that we have analyzed in previous pages. Proactively, the parliament must publish information on parliamentary functions, representatives, Parliament's staff and parliamentary administration, the agenda of sessions, and the reports made or provided, the minutes of the deliberations and other aspects of parliamentary activity.

The third principle refers to guarantee access to aforementioned information through various channels: physical access, live broadcasts, the media, the use of simple language, ensures the use of several languages, etc.

Finally, the fourth principle refers to allowing electronic access and, therefore, to issues such as the use of open formats, facilitating downloads, easy and stable search mechanisms, the correct maintenance of parliamentary websites, etc.

It is clear that, thanks to ICT, Parliaments have the opportunity to claim and "this requires ensuring the quality of information provided by Parliament in its various channels that must be updated, relevant, adapted to different users, well transmitted, accessible, well organized, in addition to being proactively provided where the citizens are" (Rubio Núñez, 2013: 409). This document constitutes an adequate and useful summary of measures applicable to parliaments in order to facilitate that information achieve greater transparency and participation of citizens.

Within the application of new technologies bringing greater transparency to the parliamentary institution, it is possible to differentiate between those that were put in place by parliaments

themselves, those which were "institutionalized" (or covered in specific transparency regulation), and civil society initiatives.

The first case presupposes the desire of authorities to open up Parliament to citizens and is usually included in the rules and regulations on the functioning of Parliament. In the second case, it is often, either, the result of a demand made to Parliaments that have not already started to open up their procedures, or, a means of ensuring that Parliaments who have done so comply with a minimum standard, and actually act upon their declaration of intention.

#### 4.3.- Institutional application of transparency in the parliamentary realm

Of all the tools used for institutional transparency, three types can be found: the parliamentary Open Data initiative, transparency portals and the regulation of the right to access parliamentary information. These three ways of incorporating elements of transparency into the parliamentary institution should not be confused. The existence of a transparency portal does not necessarily imply a parliamentary Open Data system (because the data is not published in an open format). Likewise, a regulation on the right to access information may not incorporate an obligatory transparency portal. Below we will briefly describe each form of institutional transparency with the aim of explaining them in more detail.

#### 4.3.a) Parliamentary Open Data

A few pages back we explained the importance of the "movement" of Open Data to improve transparency in institutions. The fact that information is made accessible to the public and is in an open data format is seen as a big step forward in terms of opening up institutions.

A lot of parliaments have incorporated the principles of open data movement in their functions in what has been called "Parliamentary Open Data". Papaoli and Gouscous (2013) carried out an analysis on the strengths, weaknesses, opportunities and threats(SWOT) of the application of Open Data in the parliamentary sphere. They highlighted the importance of Parliament opening itself up and sharing information, the publication of unknown aspects of their work and the encouragement of interaction between representatives and their public as strengths of the system. In terms of weaknesses, Parliamentary Open Data must resolve the problem of legislative information's complexity, which is difficult for the wider public to understand, especially in terms of laws that include technical concepts and complicated legal technology. Together with this problem they also highlight the opportunity that Open Data parliaments have to make their activity and progress more public and clear to citizens, and as such, closer to them, helping strengthen democracy. Lastly, they

highlighted the threat may be posed when determining which data should be made public or not, and who should make that decision.

Ultimately, if Parliament opens up access to its data, it is available in an open format with certain technical requisite, allowing for its combining, reuse and dissemination. As has already been seen, in order for it to meet the requisites of Open Data, the information must be collected in an interoperable format. This means that the format used must allow for the information to be reused in any way desired, such as the development of new analysis or the creation of online applications.

Open Data should not be confused with other forms or requirements that imply transparency as outlined by authors such as Belbis (2013). For example, a parliamentary website that contains a lot of information in PDF format is not considered an Open Data initiative if it does not allow for the interoperability and reuse of this data. The fact that Parliaments 'data is made available in a *reprocessable* format is important in that it increases the social capital of knowledge of other beneficiaries such as businesses, universities and civil society bodies. As will be seen later on when analyzing how this effects the collaboration in Open Parliament, the opening up of parliamentary data is a necessary step in achieving joint work between the public and private sectors.

There are various examples of parliamentary Open Data. Belbis (2015) carried out studies on the process of opening up legislative data in Argentina, Brasil and Chile, and other examples include the United States' Congress' initiative, and those carried out in the Swedish and Norwegian parliaments. Finally, other notable examples include Parliamentary Open Data in the United Kingdom, Scotland and the Italian Senate. In the British Parliament a platform has been created to publish the Parliament's data in an open format that allows for the complete access and reutilization of the information. Although most of this data was already public beforehand, it is now available in an accessible format that makes it easier to search through and makes it possible to reuse the data.<sup>13</sup>

In the Italian Senate, the Upper Chamber has created a specific portal that can be used as a direct point of access for the Senate's data and is a reference point for researchers, journalists and citizens, providing information on what is debated and voted in the Chamber. The website has daily updates of information in an open format<sup>14</sup>, on the political and institutional aspects of the Senate (the draft laws and their processing, the electronic vote in the Chamber, committees and other parliamentary groups).

Lastly, the Open Data tool used in Scotland allows for information on the daily parliamentary activity (motions, questions, order of the day, petitions and reports, etc) to be accessed. It also allows access

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>Formats include ATOM, RDF, XML, JSON, REST, Dublin Core and RDF.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup>Consultations can be made using search language with the SPARQL valuation criteria (standard W3C language for consulting data RDR: Resource Description Framework with the aim of facilitating their connection with other data sources.

to information on the members of Parliament (contact information, declaration of good and interests, etc).

#### 4.3.b) Transparency portals

Transparency portals are one of the tools most used by institutions to present information to the public. In the case of many parliaments, this tool is presented as a means of navigation called the "transparency portal". In other parliaments, a page dedicated to transparency is included within the web page and contains all the information over parliamentary activity.

In 2000, the UIP<sup>15</sup> established a set of guidelines and recommendations for the contents of parliamentary web pages (Interparliamentary Union, 2000)<sup>16</sup>. This document established a series of minimum requirements that parliamentary webpages must comply to. They can be summarized in three sections: 1) information on the institution itself: general information on the structure of parliament; the electoral system and political groups; legislative processes and documents; the president and the vicepresidents; members of Parliament; parliamentary bodies and publications; 2) elements that encourage citizen participation in parliamentary life. In this respect there are two forms of interaction: active interaction in which the citizen has contact with the Chambers and expresses their idea or makes their enquiries, and the passive which involves the user receiving information on parliamentary development; and 3) the tools that allow access to information should have some sort of easy-use navigation system and provide information in the easiest format possible. Moreover, it outlines the information that should appear on the website: the contact email address for the webmaster (necessary both to make enquiries about the website, if a page is not loading or is loading wrong, if they cannot find certain information, and to suggest innovations on how the content could be presented), search applications within the webpage (map and internal search bar), menus and navigation guides that allow the user to go from one page to another without losing their way (in other words, there should be a possibility to go back to the home page directly without having to use the actual icon or keeping a menu in the same place to be able to resort to when they want to change page), frequently asked questions, language (it is recommended that the page appears in both the official language of the country and another well-known language<sup>17</sup> such as English), accessibility (the pages can be downloaded easily with older search engines, which do not contain aspects such as brands, images or sounds that slow the visual processing of the information), and updating (should be done frequently; the date of the last update should appear on every page).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup>Currently (April 2000) 57% of national parliaments have a webpage, a total of 101 countries.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Available at: www.ipu.org/cntr-e/web.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup>The UIP advises that in bilingual communities it should be provided in both languages.

In 2009 these guidelines were revised with the aim of updating them to new technological tools, reinforcing the participative and interactive dimensions between society and parliament and encouraging a culture of greater transparency, openness and responsibility. The product of this revision was the document "Guidelines for Parliamentary Websites" (Williamson, 2013). The document analyses the content and structure of parliamentary websites focusing on four key areas: 1) the general information provided on the Parliament; 2) Specific information on legislative work, fiscal matters and the parliamentary budget, as well as activities from plenary sessions and commissions; 3) search tools; and 4) use and accessibility of the site.

The first example to be outlined, though it is not strictly parliamentary, is European Commission's portal that is also used by the European Parliament. Posed as a "window to the world of the European institutions", the portal tries to guarantee that European citizens can access relevant information about how the European institutions make their decisions, who participates in their development, which bodies receive budgetary support and on what documents are the preparation and adoption of legislative acts based. <sup>18</sup>In order to achieve these objectives the portal does not just publish legislation and other documents of interest, but also information of the beneficiaries of EU funds, consultative committees<sup>19</sup> and groups of experts.<sup>20</sup>

The Portal includes a "Transparency register" that provides information on what interests are represented at a European level, who represents those interests and with what budget. It is a voluntary system, supported by an interactive public tool created by the European Union and The European Commission to add transparency to the decision making process in the European Union, providing citizens and people that work in the institutions with information about organizations that participate in the development and application of European policy (Martin Granados, 2013). This register inscribes a list of organizations that represent interests is published and their updated data<sup>21</sup>, which is basically an explanation of who represents what interest, in whose name and with what budget.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>"European citizens have the right to know how to the decisions taken by the European institutions are taken, who participates in their development, who received money from the EU budget and what documents the preparation and adoption of legislative acts are based on. They also have the right to access these documents and to express their opinion, whether directly or indirectly, through the intermediaries that represent them".http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/index\_es.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup>"The Commission is often empowered to implement EU legislation with the assistance of committees composed of representatives from EU countries. This register contains background information and documents relating to the work of these committees, including all documents forwarded to the EU Parliament for information or scrutiny (...) In April 2008 the comitology register was substantially improved for documents relating to committee meetings and written consultations after 1 April 2008. Documents prior to that date are available from the old comitology register. The comitology register is distinct from the Register of Commission documents which contains other Commission documents." Available at: <u>http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regcomitology/index.cfm?CLX=en</u> (26<sup>th</sup> October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup>It is a register that aims to offer a global vision of consultative bodies that attend the European Commission in the preparation of legislative proposals and delegated acts, the application of legislation and policy, etc. <u>http://ec.europa.eu/transparency/regexpert/index.cfm</u> (26th October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup>Bodies that are in the transparency register are classified in the following categories: 1) professional consultants, lawyers and selfemployed consultants; 2) pressure groups in professional and commercial businesses; 3) organizations, platforms and nongovernmental networks; 4) think tanks, academic institutions; 5) organizations that represent the church or religious organisations; and 6) organizations that represent local, regional or municipal authorities, as well as other public and mixed organisms. Available at http://ec.europa.eu/transparencyregister/public/homePage.do (26<sup>th</sup>Octover 2017)

Through the register, alert and complaint mechanisms can be accessed on the register's information and possible infractions.

Finally another useful reference is *The Hague Rules for parliamentary websites* produced in 2010 by the ECPRD (European Centre for Parliamentary Research and Documentation). Known as "The Hague Rules", this document gathers together the basic elements<sup>22</sup> needed in a parliamentary webpage.

To summarize, transparency portals are tools created by Parliaments through their websites in which information is structured into four levels. The first level concerns information about the Parliament; on the one hand on parliamentarians, parliamentary groups (functions, salaries, declarations of good and activity, damage, social protection and insurance, emails, agendas, subsidies, nominal relations and salaries earned by dependable staff, assistants' salaries), and on the other hand, on the organization, planning and organization of the institution's heritage (structural organization, nominal relations and salaries of the managerial staff, the number of jobs, decisions for authorization or compatibility recognition, public job offers, selection processes, plans and annual programs).

The second level of information concerns relevant legal data. This includes information on the functioning of parliamentary organisms (regulation, reports, notes or expert opinions, replies to individual queries) and information on parliamentary activity (opening of the general register, consulting electronic files, *in voce* amendments, minutes and agreements from meetings between the Chambers' bodies, databases of precedents, plenary and commission votes, information on motions, video broadcasting, office budget, documents accompanying draft laws).

The third level concerns relationships with citizens. The website should contain a search bar, a map of the website, be accessible and useable etc. There should also be enough information and citizen support (support email address, contact with the support office). Finally, there should also be information on citizen participation (forms of participation if there are any, access to parliamentary addresses on social media etc).

The last level concerns economic, financial and budgetary information. The Parliament should be transparent in everything regarding its economic and budgetary functions. This means that their

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup>These minimum elements are: an introduction and a presentation by Parliament; complete record of the people that make up the Parliament and the work they do there (parliamentarians, government bodies, administration); full access and if restrictions to all published documentation; multiple channels to access information access including search engines, streaming, social networking, alert services and platforms mobile phones; various methods to communicate with citizens; and that the design is understandable, usable and accessible. It is understood that a parliamentary website should contain or allow for 1) the ability for citizens to ask a question, register an opinion or receive a response from a parliamentarian or someone from the parliamentary office; 2) the complete text of all public documents; 3) a search bar to access the state of legislative initiatives or those that have been transmitted; 4) a voting register ; 5) live streaming of sessions with links to the order of the day; 6) access to parliamentary budget; 7) an explanation of the history, role and responsibilities of parliament; 8) full compliance to standards of accessibility; 9) information, process and documents designed to involved young people; 10) information on work of MPs and their status (salary, social protection coverage etc.); 11) an explanation of the history, role and responsibilities of parliament; 12) all the documents developed in accordance with standards for openness and accessibility.

budgets, liquidations, agreements, real estate, international travel costs, grants and prizes must all be available to scrutinize. Documents and information relative to the services that the Parliament has been contracted for must also be accessible, which means that the contracts should be published with their object, duration, bidding, allocation and processing fees, minutes from meetings, the percentage of the budget allocated to contracts, the number of official vehicles, etc.

Various examples of transparency initiatives within Parliaments can be highlighted (the references for each tool can be found in the summary table at the end:

- "About the House" (Australia): on this page there is a summary of the themes of debate in the House of Representatives. The service allows for citizens to investigate each topic through website links offering additional information. Citizens can also subscribe to an information service about laws that have been passed and download them in PDF format.
- Record of Queries (Mexico): in the Mexican *Cámara de Diputados* they keep a record of queries and access is given to annual and quarterly reports on transparency. The web page provides passive transparency: the information requests and replies from the Parliament.
- Access to Information page (Canada): the Access to Information page is an independent body integrated in Canada's parliament which carries out annual reports and quarterly bulletins about their activity: procedure, management and replies to information requests. Like the previous example, through this page citizens can access reports and bulletins that have been transferred to the Chamber.
- Annual management reports for the Congress (Peru): through this web page the public can access reports that are presented by the Congress at the end of each year. The report contains:
  1) legislative initiatives; 2) political control procedures; 3) work carried out by commissions;
  4) foreign trips to represent the Congress or carry out parliamentary functions; and 5) any other relevant information.
- "Zabalik" is the personalized alert system used by the Basque Parliament (Spain). Using various different means (alerts, subscriptions, open parliamentary data) content is offered in a personalized way, adapted to the interests of each citizen. The subscription can be done in two ways a) relevant topics on general themes of interest out of a set list; and b) concrete topics that can be chosen from the most recent topics that have been presented for debate. Once the subscription has been confirmed, material related to these topics is sent via email to subscribers every week.
- Research briefings (Scotland): The Scottish parliament includes access to law proceeding in this tool in a section called "Spice briefings" in which parliamentarians, civil society and the general public have access to information on laws and topics which are going to be regulated.

- "It's your parliament": The European Parliament's tool which gives access to representatives voting register. It allows users to compare different political groups.
- Peruvian Virtual Parliamentary Bulletin: through an online subscription to a weekly bulletin users are informed of the activities and events carried out in the Congress, both in Lima and in the rest of the country, and updated about the parliamentary work for that particular week (Congress and Permanent Commission agendas, topics broached in these sessions etc). In the same bulletin there is direct access to judgments and draft laws presented in the Congress.

#### 4.3.c) Right to access parliamentary information

The regulation of the right to access parliamentary information establishes mechanisms through which data and Parliamentary responses can be requested. It is therefore an example of passive transparency, establishing requirements allowing Parliament to respond to information demands. The regulation can have a general focus (using a law about access to public information that affects the other State organisms) or a sectoral focus (applying to sectors or specific areas for intervention). The latter is the approach used with Parliament: a specific rule on the free access to parliamentary information.

The following should be considered the minimum requirements for such regulation:

- The Parliament should be established as the obliged subject or passive subject (through one of its departments) of this right and thus the duty to provide information on their activity should be imposed.
- Determine who can access information the active subjects. In general this right corresponds to any individual.<sup>23</sup>
- 3) Establish the minimum content of information that Parliaments should publish without express request (active transparency). This information should exist without express request (own-initiative information), which simplifies requests and responses.
- 4) Firm up the inventory of exceptions to the access to information. What sort of information should not be published? Regulating this aspect successfully is important as if the list of exceptions is wide and varied, as Ackerman and Sandoval explain (2006: 28) it can "contradict the sense of the law on access to information".

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup>The use of the term person means "citizen" in the wider sense. This suggests that it is not necessary to be a citizen of the State to apply for access.

- 5) Regulate the administrative process for requesting information: free at the point of use, if ID is necessary or not, etc. There should be laws to firm up the way information should be accessed, whether verbal, written or electronic requests are needed etc.
- 6) Establish the supervision and control of the law's execution: establishing powers and audit mechanisms so that the law is complied with. Alcántara Sáez and García Montero (2013:11) outline the three most common mechanisms used: 1) revision by the Judiciary; 2) the creation of special commissions and 3) supervision by the Ombudsman.

In addition to these aspects, Nava Gomar, Luna Pla and Villanueva (2006) highlight other ways this right might be regulated, such as through a list of definitions<sup>24</sup>, criteria for interpretation<sup>25</sup>, public releases<sup>26</sup>, the principle of maximum publicity<sup>27</sup> and harm tests<sup>28</sup>, fixing a reservation period for information, guaranteeing the protection of personal data<sup>29</sup>, a set of responsibilities in which public officials who do not comply are included, etc.

Other authors have used the European Parliament as a reference to establish minimum indicators for the right to accessing parliamentary information: 1) open plenary sessions; 2) open committee and commission sessions; 3) availability of parliamentary registers and initiatives; 4) voting and attendance registers; and 5) systems to regulate accountability. These indicators can be viewed as the minimum requirements for any law on access to information to practice parliamentary transparency.

#### 4.4.- Parliamentary transparency initiatives developed in civil society

As was highlighted at the beginning of this epigraph, the tools that we have studied up until this point have involved the commitment of the parliamentary institution itself to applying transparency to its work. Together with these so-called institutional initiatives, there various other tools and mechanisms applied by civil society. By this we are referring to the role of civil associations in following parliamentary activity, known as "Parliamentary Monitoring Organizations" (PMOs from here on in). These are groups organized by civil society whose main objective is to promote greater transparency and participation in parliamentary work.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup>Within the analysis of the different articles there should be clear and precise definitions. There should be a catalogue of definitions that help to understand legal logic to help understand the concepts considered.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup>Three important aspects: 1) establishing international treaties and agreements for interpretation: 2) power of the guaranteeing body to interpret the law in the area of its exact observation; 3) in the interpretation that is carried out promoting the principle of publicity of obliged subjects.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup>The fact that information is restricted should not impinge upon the ability to publish a version in which sensitive information is protected.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup>Means that any obliged subject makes public the information in their possession.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup>The principle of maximum publicity is guaranteed when the authority is substantiated and reasoned at the time of establishing that information should have restricted access on the basis of the principle of three-part harm testing. The following elements should be considered: information is a derogation; publication of data can threaten public interest protected by the law; the harm produced by publishing information is greater than the public interest for knowing the relevant information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup>Also known as *Habeas Data:* the supervision of personal data in the exercise of the right to privacy, as well as mechanisms for correction and deletion of personal information.

PMOs arose from the legitimacy crisis within Parliament and have grown throughout the 20<sup>th</sup> century, thanks mainly to economic globalization and the intensification of the process of interrelation and interconnection within civil society. As a result of the Information Society, this sort of activism can become particularly relevant, and has the power to influence the political agenda.<sup>30</sup>

For years PMOs have worked to increase the access to parliamentary information, promoting accountability within chambers, pushing for greater citizen participation in legislative processes and managing to obtain greater access to information in Government and Parliament. The 2012 Global Report on E-Parliament highlights how the growing number of PMOs and the international network that coordinates their activity globally "are increasingly focusing their attention on legislative powers. The majority of PMOs are using sophisticated technologies to provide citizens with new means to evaluate parliamentary activity. They are also attracting public interest through the presentation and recuperation of information on easy-access platforms and social networks, to promote civil engagement" (Griffth and Casini 2012:12). Gonzalo Rozas similarly argues that PMOs are an opportunity for parliaments to recuperate their image and prestige in society and as such, they are not a threat to representative democracy nor for the institution of parliament, but a "natural development in society's networks of information and debate on public matters" (2013b:54).

As Mandelbaum (2011) explains, these organizations aim to "strengthen a series of aspects of democratic governance, including parliament's responsibilities with the electorate, civic engagement in the legislative process and access to information on Parliament and its work".

The task of monitoring Parliament would be impossible without technologies. Using the scraping technique<sup>31</sup> PMOs gather data on parliaments through websites and display them in an accessible and understandable way. As the 2012 Global Report on E-Parliament highlighted "these organizations have strengths and weaknesses, however, they fundamentally seem to be creating a new form of external validation of parliamentary representation. Moreover, although parliaments are sometimes resistant to these changes, it is unlikely that they will disappear; in fact, in many ways they improve the public image of Parliaments". (Power and Shoot 2012:62).

As such, we can argue that through controlling parliaments, the objective of PMOs is to encourage bidirectional communication between representatives and those who are represented, to draw Parliament closer to its citizens, and above all to reinforce the representative system. These initiatives understand that open parliament is essential for the strengthening of democracy as Parliament is the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup>In their task to control and follow parliamentary activity, PMOs focus on auditing and supervising parliamentary activity, bringing permanent information into the public realm, visualising the future of public funds, creating online petitions, organising accountability platforms or establishing seats for citizens in popular legislative initiatives.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup>The term scraping comes from the verb o scrape. In the informative realm it is used to refer to the minute examination of information in with the aim of finding small bits of specific information in a large quantity of information. Screen scraping or web scraping is the process of collecting information in an automatic way online.

central focus for the representation of popular sovereignty. As Gutiérrez Fraile explains "the traditional means of monitoring political and bureaucratic accountability such as intragovernment controls and elections, have an increasingly limited outreach and efficacy and are not seen as opaque or sufficient by citizens" (2013: 75).

The list of tools used by PMOs to monitor transparency is too extensive to be included in this study. However, it is important to consider that there are over 200 different tools used (Power and Shoot, 2012:2) to follow Parliamentary activity. For this reason, we shall highlight but the most relevant, establishing five categories.

## 4.4.a) Monitoring Parliamentary activity

Firstly, there are a series of tools to monitor parliamentary activity:

- *Theyworkforyou.com* is a portal created by mySociety. It was one of the first tools used to control and follow parliamentary activity (it was launched in 2004) and is currently one of the most influential (it has 200,000-300,000 users every month.<sup>32</sup> This portal offers information about the work of members of the British parliament, the Welsh assembly, the Northern Irish assembly and the Scottish parliament.
- *ePolitic.org*, created in April 2013 under the name Votewave, aims to give access to the CVs of political representatives, giving citizens more information for choosing candidates and Government teams. The information does not just refer to their academic training but the posts they have occupied in other areas with the aim of achieving greater transparency on politicians' professional links. As such the website offers a database with politicians CVs. The CVs on ePolitic are stamped to show the politicians wish to make their professional trajectory transparent and public. Once the professional and academic profile has been established (it is created using various sources), politicians have the option of completing or correcting the information that is published. When they have checked it, the CV is considered complete. In this way "the stamp of a Complete CV on ePolitic.org recognizes the efforts of a politician to clearly share information with citizens".
- *VoteWatch.eu* reveals the attendance of MEPs in the European Parliament, as well as their contributions. Through the website the data on assistance, voting and parliamentary activity is collected with the aim of offering a complete view of the European Parliament and Council of Europe's activity, and helping to improve understanding of the European Union.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup>https://www.mysociety.org/files/2011/06/TheyWorkForYou\_research\_report-2011-TobiasEscher1.pdf (21th November 2017)

- *Mep Ranking.eu* (Members of the European Parliament) is a similar initiative. It carries out comparative studies and establishes rankings for each of the members of parliaments, analyzing their contributions etc.
- *Quehacenlosdiputados.net* is a Spanish initiative that contains information and data following the work of the 350 Members of Congress. In addition to information on their professional and political trajectory and other personal details on the members of congress (such as declaration of goods, income and activity), it is also possible to access initiatives presented by each parliamentarian, their appearances in Plenary sittings or in Commissions and votes in Plenary sittings. There is also a channel for information which includes a parliamentary agenda (with links to working documents) information on parliamentary sessions that have been developed in mass media and educational materials on the work of Congress and the members of parliament.
- *Colibribook* is a mobile app that tries to bring MPs closer to citizens. This tool provides access to public contact information for each MP (social media profiles, webpages, email addresses etc.), and well-arranged and easily-accessible to citizens. (Martisi, 2015).
- *RegardsCitoyens.org* is a French movement which has developed two monitoring initiatives called *NosDéputés.Fr* and *NosSénateurs.Fr*.
- *Borde Score* was developed by the Mexican association BordePolítico<sup>33</sup> and evaluates the legislative activity of MPs and senators. With the aim of providing better means for citizens to find out about the work of their representatives, the productivity of representatives work is measured by three factors: legislative work (efficacy and productivity of the representative analyzing the number of initiatives, their attendance), political role (understood as the coherence of their pledges made) and extra-legislative (the representative's influence on social media and in the mass media).
- *Openparlamento* is an Italian initiative called *Openpolis* through which access is given to public information on political candidates, elected representatives and legislative activity. The information used is obtained through the Italian government website. On the webpage there is an openparlamento tool that gives a daily updates on the work in parliament and offers the possibility to follow specific material or people, and even the possibility to contribute to forums.
- *Curu1505.org* is a Mexican tool which allows citizens to access legislator's profiles and communicate with them using the page "Locate your representative". Users can send

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup>BordePolítico is a platform created in 2013 that tried to generate new forms of political participation in the legislative branch by promoting open parliament through ICT and training for civil servants. Available at: http://bordepolitico.com/ (21<sup>st</sup> November 2017).

comments to their representatives and give specific demands for information (whether they have carried out their campaign promises, spending reports etc) and accountability.

- *Political Directory* was developed by the *WeCitizens* organization and acts as a database for political representatives in Belgium.
- *ThinkAboutEU*was developed by *Elif Lab* and collects information from different sources about Members of the European Parliament and offers different ways of ordering and structuring the information (*Match the MEP, Policy Agnedas, MEP's Topics, MEP's Magic Circles*).
- *Riksdagsskoltet*converts official Swedish parliamentary information on parliamentary activity into infographics and easy-to-understand graphics.
- *They vote for you* is an initiative started by *OpenAustralia.org* through which citizens can find out what their representatives have voted on certain issues.
- Jordanian Parliament Monitor is an initiative by the Al-Quds center for political studies and
  provides information on the Jordanian parliament. Through the platform it is possible to
  access representative's profiles and their positions on issues etc. It has a tool which allows
  citizens to carry out reports and to consult statistics on the activity of the MPs.
- *Mzalendoor Eye on KenianParliament* is a tool that provides relevant information on the Parliament and specifically on the Senators and their activity.
- *AtrivasSeimas* is a webpage which offers information on representatives (votes, contributions, popularity rankings based on online polls etc.)
- Demokratikolleninfographic information on Swedish parliament
- *Openparliament.ca* is a private initiative started by an individual with the aim of monitoring Canadian parliamentary activity, and stands out because of its simplicity and intuitive ways of presenting information. While it was originally created to fill a hole in the market, it has now been relegated as a result of advances in the official Parliament webpage, which offers the same information in a more traditional format.

#### **4.4.b)** Follow Legislative activity

A second category includes tools that follow legislative activity. These tools are different from those mentioned above as they focus on legislation that is approved and being processed in Parliament, as opposed to the work of individual MPs. The following examples should be highlighted:

- *Congresoabierto.cl* is part of the Chilean initiative "Intelligent Citizens"<sup>34</sup>. This webpage aims to bring citizens closer to the law-making process (following procedure and creating alerts). It also provides a direct channel for communication with representatives.
- *Congresovisible*was created by the *Universidad de los Andes* with the aim of following and analyzing legislative activity in the Colombian congress. Using publications and news flashes, the platform informs and educates citizens on how to interpret parliamentary information and the ways that they can participate.
- *TIPI ciudadano* is a transparency tool which provides access to information and accountability, focusing on Spanish parliamentary activity. Users can investigate the activities of the Congreso de los Diputados and classify them according to their relationship with 21 topics such as poverty, social justice and sustainable development. The tool has a search bar (scanner) and a system of personalized alerts.
- *GovTrack.us* replaced *Opencongress.gov* as a pioneering platform managed by the *Sunlight Foundation*<sup>35</sup>. It follows the legislative activity in the US Congress.
- *Retóricaparlamentaria:* This tool is different in that it underscores the control of Parliament and focuses on specific subjects. Search bars allow users to order issues by particular subjects present in parliamentary activity and presents the main themes discussed by Brazilian MPs using an interactive graphic. This graphic is made using an easily understandable graphic which is easy for the user to follow<sup>36</sup>. Although "Retóricaparlamentaria" was initially a Brazilian Parliament initiative which will be studied later on it is included as a civil society tool here because it was part of a *hackathon*<sup>37</sup> which was organised by the Parliament, in collaboration with stenocaptioners and tachographs in the Chamber.
- Proyecto Avizor followed and evaluated the activity of the Spanish Congreso de Diputados regarding public policy on poverty and the promotion of fair and sustainable development. The project established a methodology to determine whether Spain had contributed to the challenges in international development and poverty (Pérez and Segovia, 2016:2).
- *Une Votoj* was created by the Albanian association *Miaft* and collects information on the Albanian parliament: committees, agendas, procedure. It also includes information on the representatives and their voting history.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup>The Intelligent Citizens initiative was founded in 2009 with the aim of strengthening democracy and reducing the amount of inequality in Latin America, promoting transparency and citizen participation through the use of innovative information technologies. Available at: http://ciudadanointeligente.org/ #header (21<sup>st</sup> November 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup>http://sunlightfoundation.com/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup>The website provides a graphic with circles representing themes talks about in parliament. The size of the circles depends on the number of contributions made to that specific topic: the higher the number, the bigger the circle. Within the circle there are the parliamentarians that contributed in the debate and information on them, their website and how to contact them.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup>A hackathon is usually a meeting for programmers to work collaboratively to develop specific software. The concept will be developed later on when studying collaboration with parliament.

- *PArlTrack* is a database which aims to improve the transparency of the legislative process in the European Parliament. It allows users to create themed files, in order of political groupings.
- *Openstates* is a search engine created by the Sunlight Foundation allowing users to access legislative information about each state of the USA.
- *Lebanese Parliamentary Monitor* is a web initiative started by *Nahwa al-Muwatiniya (Toward Citizenship)* through which information on Parliament can be accessed (representatives' profiles, draft bills, contributions, etc).
- *Open Knesset* is an Israeli parliamentary database (votes, contributions, procedures) which allows users to put in tag and criteria to search through information.
- *Mam PrawoWiedziec* is an information service on the activity of the Polish parliament, created by the Polish body *The 61 Association*.
- *KildareStreet* is an Irish initiative which takes its name from the street on which the Irish parliament is based and which offers a means to search through representatives' speeches and contributions.

## 4.4.c) Collaboration with PMO to promove Parliamentary transparency

The third category includes tools created in collaboration with another PMO in order to promote parliamentary transparency. Some examples include:

- *Ágora* is a portal aiming to promote parliamentary development by linking MPs, parliamentary working groups, academics and other civil society organizations to share resources, news and support material. The platform has three objectives: to be a centre for information and knowledge on parliamentary development, to promote collaborative work on parliamentary activity, and to consolidate a network of PMO to collaborate in the strengthening of parliament.
- *OpeningParliament.org* is a forum that aims to connect PMOs with one another. Its main achievement has been the aforementioned Declaration on Parliamentary Transparency.
- *Red Latinoamericana por la Transparencia Legislativa* is a platform which brings together 22 civil society organizations from over 11 Latin-American countries, linking them together and endeavoring to promote active parliamentary transparency.

#### 4.4.d) Coherence Index

Fourthly, there are also new technologies that monitor the coherence of political party promises and the extent to which they fulfill them in Parliament. The following should be highlighted:

- *Deldichoalhecho.cl* is a tool that aims to measure the extent to which legislative promises are fulfilled in a set period in the Chilean legislature.<sup>38</sup> Through the webpage as part of the aforementioned initiative "Intelligent Citizens" –the tool helps citizens get greater accountability from parliamentarians by giving them access to public information related to the promises made and allowing for messages and comments to be sent to the representatives that made them.
- *Polétika.org* is a platform, which aims to monitor and put pressure on political parties (following campaigns and electoral programmes) as well as follow the work of the Spanish parliament. Through this webpage the extent to which political promises are fulfilled is monitored: a record of electoral promises made in the media and electoral manifestos can be accessed to compare with the executive and parliament's recent activity.
- *Fairpolitics.nl* is a webpage that allows for people to analyze the coherence of policy adopted by the Dutch Parliament. It compares promises made by politicians with the measures eventually adopted and gives citizens the option of writing to their representatives.
- ¿Qué pasó con eso que aprobó el Congreso? is a database that includes all the initiatives approved by the Congreso de Diputados in Spain since the beginning of the fifth legislature regarding topics such as international development and the fight against poverty.
- *Holder de ord* is a tool used to monitor the activity of the Norwegian Parliament. It follows the specific coherency of political promises.
- *Kansan Muisti* follows the Finnish parliament and analyses the coherence between the political promises fulfilled and the way votes swung.

## 4.2.e) Reports

Finally, there are reports that promote transparency and open parliament. Often the work of the PMOs gives way to joint declarations and promises about evaluative systems of transparency in Parliament. In addition to the aforementioned *Declaration on Parliamentary Transparency* or the *Alliance for Open Parliament* (which will be discussed later on) the following initiatives can be highlighted:

• The *KohoVolit.eu*<sup>39</sup>report is a Czech organization that has carried out studies on the way that data on voting in Parliamentary plenary and on PMOs across the world are presented. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup>This tries to measure the extent to which legislative promises made in government manifestos during the electoral campaign and in speeches on 21<sup>st</sup> May 2015 made by elected officials have been fulfilled.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup>Created by Michal Skop, the objective of KohoVolit is to collect information on parliamentary votes, organised in a clear way and present it in a way that informs, instead of confuses, readers. Through this webpage a questionnaire is carried out so that potential voters can check what they would vote in key areas and what politicians are closes to their views. Currently, KohoVolit asks political parties key question on their future plans and uses this information to create questionnaires and the voters can see what party represented best their points of view. As Skop himself explained in an interview in 2010 "I am particularly interested in a few issues: How to vote for members of parliament? What MPs vote for? Who votes in the same way as I would if I were in parliament? So I asked people to

initiative tries to make the enormous quantity of data manageable with the aim of helping people understand the trends in the complex data on voting. The study which collected data from 283 parliaments from 200 constituencies concluded that it is rare for parliaments to clearly set out how parliamentarians vote, as only 31% of the analyzed parliaments (90 of 283) published the results of Plenary votes. The way this information is shared is also analyzed.

- Latin American Legislative Transparency Index (Índice Latinamericano de transparencia legislative) is an index promoted by the Latin American Network for Legislative Transparency (*Red Latinamericana por la Transparencia Legislativa*), which proposes a series of minimum requirements that serve as a reference for people to find out about the advances in the levels of transparency in Parliaments across Latin America. It analyzes 9 parliaments with regards to four factors: "normativity" (existence of legislation relevant to legislative transparency), the work of the Congress or Assembly (existence of means of publishing the Parliaments work; both of political control and in the election of authorities), budgetary and administrative management (publication of financial and human resource management) and mechanisms of participation, citizen attention and accountability. These dimensions also feature a series of indicators based on the Declaration of Parliamentary Transparency.
- Parliamentary Transparency Index (Índice de transparencia Parliamentaria, IPAR) is the only study that has analyzed the amount of transparency in Spanish parliaments. It is part of the *Transparency International Spain (Transparencia Interancional España)*<sup>40</sup> initiative which measures the level of transparency in 19 Spanish parliaments using 80 different indicators classified in 6 areas.<sup>41</sup> Each parliament then gets an individual score from which they are ranked against the other 19 parliaments.<sup>42</sup> The IPAR considers whether the information required is or is not available (totally or partially) but does not analyze the quality of the information or the way it is managed by institutions.<sup>43</sup>

obtain this information. This was the beginning." Available at: http://es.globalvoicesonline.org/2012/11/28/ kohovolit-eu/ (21st November 2017)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup>Transparency International is a non-governmental organisation targeting corruption, bringing together civil society, the private sector and governments in a global coalition. Its seat in Spain aims to promote transparency in different types of Spanish public institutions, evaluating the extent to which they are open and transparent before society and citizens (Lizcano Álvarez, 2014: 15).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup>The six areas for transparency are: a) Information on Parliament; b) information on the work and activity of parliament; c) relations with citizens and society; d) Economic and financial transparency; e) Transparency in contracting services, works and supplies; f) right to accessing information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup>The valuation of transparency in Spanish parliaments carried out by the IPAR is generally positive: the fulfilment index has been superior to those carried out in other political institutions: the results of the first edition of the IPAR are higher than the first results from town councils (51.1 over 100) or provincial councils (48.6). Only in the Transparency Index for Autonomous Communities was the score initially higher: 71.5.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup>In this sense Cabo (2013: 62) highlights the dangers of confusing transparency in institutions with the mere fact of having a portal or a website with such a title, which he calls "portal fever" that "bears lots of similarities with airports: in the same way that mayors and presidents from Spain are pressured to construct big works of infrastructure in airports that are now abandoned, institutions want to

# 5. ICTS FOR PARTICIPATION

#### 5.1.- Participation in the Parliament

In recent years, technology has made it easier for Parliaments to open up to citizen participation. The new approach that Parliaments must adopt, in our opinion, to adapt to the possibilities offered by ICT, necessarily involves the incorporation of elements of participation in its functioning as an institution. You cannot talk about an Open Parliament without incorporating participation. And, in addition, as we have already said, transparency incorporates an active principle that implies action by other sectors in the life of the parliamentary institution.

We can say that ICTs as enhancers of participation have a double impact in Parliament. On the one hand, they modify (enhance, facilitate, improve) the already existing participatory figures prior to the Internet. On the other, they allow the creation of new ways and tools of participation, hitherto unpublished, that Parliaments consider whether or not to incorporate into their operation. Let's analyze below the specific scope of this participatory approach that ICTs produce in Parliament. To do this, we will begin by studying the impact of this technology on the already existing participatory figures.

Prior to the existence of ICT, the demand for a collective participation of citizens in parliamentary work has been referred, mainly, to the elaboration of laws. Martínez Pujalte (2010) understands that this participation of citizens in the preparation of laws is highly recommended for the strengthening of democracy and provides four reasons. The first reason is that as the representative democracy is currently articulated around political parties and there are other ways of expressing citizens' preferences, opening forms of participation in the legislative process would allow these groups and civil associations to be included in the decision making process. The second reason lies in the higher quality of a political decision from the point of view of its orientation to the common good: the participation of more members of society will allow us to adequately weigh the demands and needs and make a more complete diagnosis of the situations that are intended to be resolved. In addition, the increasing specialization of the law supposes regulating more and more specific sectors and, therefore, it is simpler as well as necessary to count with the intervention of the groups affected by the legislation that is being elaborated. The third reason is that the direct participation of citizens in the preparation of laws favors their social acceptance. As Cuesta López (2007: 32) says "once the arguments defended by the citizen are taken into consideration in the democratic deliberation, the feeling of connection between the participant and the legal norm adopted intensifies". For the citizens

have their own portal to feign transparency." Institutions create these tools for publicity purposes as opposed to true willingness to open up information to the public. For this reason it is important, as the author explains "to have good criteria to measure the quality of Open Data initiatives and to distinguish between aesthetic operations and real gestures towards openness of public data."

who have participated in the elaboration of the law, the fact that their opinions have been taken into account favors the consideration that the law is, in part, their work and facilitates their acceptance. Finally, the fourth reason why greater participation strengthens democracy is because this citizen intervention corrects the distancing between the representatives and those represented. In the words of Held (2001): "If people know that there are opportunities for effective participation in decision-making, they are likely to believe that participation is worthwhile, that they actively participate and that they also defend the idea that collective decisions must be obligatory. On the other hand, if people are systematically marginalized and / or poorly represented, they are likely to believe that their opinions and preferences will rarely be taken seriously. Therefore, they are likely to find little reason to participate in the decision-making processes that affect their lives, and to consider these as authoritarian processes.

Thus, we share the opinion of Asensi Sabater (2002: 63) when he argues that for the necessary adaptation of Parliament to the new social realities it is necessary to incorporate citizen participation mechanisms of greater weight and scope in the legislative function, and in the control function. Aguilar de Luque, (2001: 29) goes further when he says that "the great deficit of contemporary democracies has been to have limited the democratic process to the elections and to the subsequent debate in Parliament, rejecting any other deliberative instance.

In this way, in our opinion, the implementation of channels of participation and deliberation developed through ICT can bring great advantages to Parliaments. On the one hand, they strengthen the legitimacy of their decisions by introducing citizen opinions. On the other hand, the debate is enriched by more information to the representatives about the opinion of the citizens (provided they are logically representative). Finally, there is no doubt that participation helps increase transparency about the legislative procedure.

The participatory principle means, therefore, not only the incorporation of new technological channels that respond to the social demands of participation, but also to adapt the existing ones to the changes that technology allows in political action.

#### 5.2.- Impact of ICTs in non-digital Parliamentary participation

Non-digital participatory figures in parliaments have two things in common: firstly they do not use the internet to increase their effectiveness (for this reason they shall be referred to as "nondigital tools"). Secondly, they are participatory tools that are already institutionalized within parliament, regulated and established within the constitutional order of countries that use them. As such, they can be defined as non-digital tools that help, stimulate and make citizen participation in Parliament possible, both in its legislative and control functions. It is logical that if ICT is going to improve tools and strengthen their weaker aspects, the first step to take is to integrate them in these processes in order to improve their speed, slash their costs and widen their reach.

Doctrine has highlighted the limitations and problems with these tools. For example, Gastil (2000) highlighted that these participatory figures do not achieve true deliberation as they do not encourage the exchange of reasons and arguments surrounding the measures they are working on in Parliament. Another important limitation to highlight (Faria 2013: 305) regards the double aspect of its scope. On the one hand the problem of its scope regards the lack of dissemination and knowledge on the behalf of citizens: it only reaches a small section of the population. On the other hand, the limitation with respect to its scope is linked to the size of the audience: as only a limited number of people can listen to them, the complex discussions become a long process and end up being useless. As such, even if the process itself manages to promote participation, the necessary conditions are not present for it to be carried out in an effective way.

Thirdly, the use of these figures is also expensive. If their scope is to be increased, a long and costly process can ensue without an organized and professional structure. In this way only organized groups like lobbies have the appropriate tools to exercise these forms of participation.

Henceforth there will be a brief description of these tools and how ICTs can influence their development and transformation. As Cotino Hueso points out "Politics and all forms of direct, semidirect, participative, deliberative and representative democracy cannot just go without the internet, but will not be heard if they are not on electronic platforms. The Law has practically ignored the phenomenon up until now" (2011a:333). It is thus logical that the influence of ICTs starts by improving and increasing the scope of participative processes that are already in place in Parliament. Of these non-digital participatory tools used in Parliament we can highlight, as the most common form of participation, public hearings. The Parliament gives citizens, specialists, interest groups or specialists, the opportunity to enter the Chamber (either in a plenary or a parliamentary commission) with the aim of clarifying questions on certain legislative proposals and brining greater knowledge to the representatives, including both the opinion of citizens and of experts in the field. These hearing can also be used as a control mechanism.

ICTs could help to improve public hearings in many ways. For example, they could improve their advertisement, as well as make them more focused, by directing them to interested parties or specialists. Moreover, this advertisement, in line with the principle of transparency, could be presented to citizens as educational, which would mean that they could be presented in every day, understandable language. Apart from these possible contributions, ICTs could also allow for the improvement of communication systems within parliament, by allowing people to contribute to

hearings via streaming services. The use of social media in the promotion of hearings and following them live could also be considered as a means of improving transparency.

Secondly another non-digital tool which could be influenced by new technologies could be the petitions, complaints and reporting procedure. Citizen or representative complaints can currently be made to parliament in written form to suggest changes: they can ask for a law to be processed as a priority, for a complaint to be made about government activity etc. Because of the right to petition and to commissions for petition, Parliaments have historically allowed for such complaints to be presented.<sup>44</sup> In many parliaments the transmission of these complaints has been simplified with the creation of a specific commission who is in charge of the petitions. As it is an institutional process, and articulated in written format, ICTs could help to ease the process by incorporating the idea of e-petitions on parliamentary websites. Moreover, as the notice gains force in parliament, it could be posted on the Parliament's website.

Thirdly, popular legislative initiatives are also important in this regard. Already incorporated in the legal order of many other countries, they allow citizens the possibility to participate by proposing a law to Parliament. They usually gain this access after having collected a suitable number of signatures from other citizens. These citizen initiatives can be consultative or binding. In fact, in some cases these initiatives can precede referendums.<sup>45</sup> The prerequisites needed to carry them out vary according to the country and their development also contains specificities<sup>46</sup>. The impact of ICTs on this form of parliamentary participation will be discussed henceforth. Technology could contribute to the resolution of one of the main problems with this particular tool: the collection of signatures.

Fourthly, there are also various participatory figures in some parliaments such as *People's tribunals* or *Open Doors Sessions*. These participative initiatives which are common in local legislative assemblies aim to open up parliament in special open sessions regarding community problems and legislative issues. They allow for citizens to raise petitions, complaints and questions to their representatives. The way they are carried out varies depending on the Parliament (Faria, 2013: 117-123). In some cases they are very open, allowing for any registered citizen to participate, whereas others only allow certain representatives or interest groups to participate. Technology could have the same effect on these legislative sessions as it could on the aforementioned hearings: focused

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>"The right to petition is at least as old as the parliamentary institution itself. Some have even maintained that the British parliament derived from meetings with the Royal Council where petitions were examined. In France, the right to present petitions to parliament as a means of redress has existed permanently since the French Revolution. With the development of parliament's influence, petitions have become a means of presenting complaints, to the extent that parliaments are now obliged to create special commissions to deal with increasing numbers. These commissions can be considered the first human rights commissions as their objective was and continues to be that of counteracting injustices." (Schwarz, 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup>In the case of Switzerland (between 1974 and 1993 the swiss held 167 referendums of which 63 were the result of proposals from groups of citizens) or Italy (Veto and referendum is envisaged, depended on the presentation of half a million signatures and the approval of the Constitutional court).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>In Spain 500,000 signatures are needed, in Italy 100,000 and in Brazil a minimum of 1% of the Brazilian electorate (they also request that these signatures are spread across at least 5 federal states).

dissemination, mass advertising etc. Technology could also help to resolve the problem of time: oral presentations have their own concrete time slows that tend to be short so that all the proposals can be heard. Technology could help to lengthen these slots, by allowing people to contribute online.

Lastly, *parliamentary mobility initiatives* are also worth mentioning. As part of these initiatives representatives physically travel to the places furthest away from the parliament's base.<sup>47</sup> The aim of this is to bring citizens and parliament closer together by bringing the representative out of their usual base to inform citizens about their activity and the ways that they can participate in the parliamentary process. As well as allowing for improvements in communication and dissemination of these initiatives, ICTs can also help to create virtual offices, live streaming of meetings etc. As Parliament tries to spread news of its activity, it is foreseeable that these initiatives will enter into the political agenda and in parliamentary communication strategy. (Rubio Núñez y Vela Navarro-Rubio, 2017: 109-113).

#### 5.3.- Digital Tools for Participation in Open Parliaments

Below there will be an analysis of digital participation tools, created and based on ICTs. As has been done with regards to the principle of transparency, institutional and civil society tools will be studied.

As the internet is the main element linking these tools, it seems appropriate the mention Ferber, Foltz and Pugliese's study (2007: 312), which establishes six levels of interaction between political institution websites and citizens. The differences in the way they interact help to distinguish forms of participation, communication with citizens, without impacting on the legislative process or control of the government. Ferber, Foltz and Pugliese's system focuses on the relationship between two factors: the direction of the communication and the receiver's level of control. The correlation between these factors is measured using six levels of interaction. Depending on whether a communication is oneway, two-way or a deliberation and according to its accessibility to citizens (high or low), the seven levels are monologue and feedback (if the communication is one way, mutual discussion and responsive dialogue (two way) and controlled response and public discussion (when it is a deliberation). Here is a brief outline of these levels:

• Monologue: is the minimum interaction possible between an institution and citizens. It exists in cases in which communications are one way. The receiver of the information (the citizen) receives information or accesses content.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup>Examples include Botswana, Mongolia, Zimbabwe and Sweden (Beetham, 2006: 76)

- Feedback: in one way communication when citizens can both access information and send suggestions and comments without the guarantee of a response.
- Responsive dialogue: This level is two-way and contains dialogue. When the parliament offers services that require citizen interaction (for example, a research service), it constitutes "responsive dialogue".
- Mutual discourse: is produced when a communication is two-way, the capacity and preparation of the citizen is high and culminates in the exchange of messages between the citizen and parliament (for example, a parliamentarian). It applies when emails are exchanged between citizens and representatives. It is a bidirectional and interpersonal communication between two parties, and is not made public.
- Controlled response: at this level communications exceed bidirectionality, and become a three-way forum for deliberation. The "controlled response" process involves a certain level of control over participation in deliberative processes involving groups of people. The most obvious examples are multiple choice polls.
- Public discussions: these occur when deliberative forums exist freely (without control) and are spaces to exchange opinions, information and messages, not just between parliament and the citizen but also between citizens themselves.

This system outlines examples of participation in which interaction goes two ways or in which deliberation occurs. It has been mentioned before analyzing the tools in order to help readers distinguish between the different levels of participation. Effective participation in Parliament (either contribution or input) is very different from the standalone and unverified communication or influence of a representative.

There are many citizen participation initiatives carried out in parliaments thanks to new technologies. We have focused on institutional ones, for reasons already mentioned. There will not be an exhaustive description of each of these examples; instead the key ones will be outlined.

#### 5.3.a) Digital institutional participation initiatives

There are two types of tools that should be highlighted when entering into the analysis on the main parliamentary initiatives for digital participation. Firstly there are individual tools. They are called as such as they involve one type of interaction with Parliament. In other words, digital participation that has been transferred to parliament, whatever the content (comment on a law, petition, or dialogue with a representative) and is carried out using one channel/means only.

Secondly there are participation platforms. These are more complex participation mechanisms as they integrate various different individual participation tools in one structured system.

# 5.3.a.1) Individual tools

There are three categories of individual participatory tools: a) citizen initiatives; b) deliberation and c) valuation.

a) Citizen initiatives

The first category to outline is citizen initiative tools. They are the result of a proposal or interaction with a member of the general public. In this regard Parliaments are mere receptors of contributions as they establish mechanisms for citizens to get involved on their webpage. This category includes electronic petitions, legislative initiatives and complaint and suggestion boxes.

Electronic petitions give the public the possibility to exercise their right to protest through electronic means. Many parliaments allow petitions to be submitted on their website. Examples include:

- The British parliament (e-petitions): through the e-petition page the public can submit material to be debated in the Chamber of Commons. In order to make it on the agenda they must receive at least 100,000 signatures and only then can they be chosen by the Commission responsible for organizing debates.
- The Catalan parliament: mentions the possibility to carry out e-petitions, or the right to individual or collective protest through electronic media is recognized in the Autonomous statute of Cataluña.

Then secondly there are popular legislative initiatives<sup>48</sup> carried out on electronic media. An example of the application of technology to popular initiatives is the "European Citizen Initiative (ECI henceforth).<sup>49</sup> The ECI is particularly significant as it was designed especially for the use of technology. In other words, it is regulated essentially and structurally with technological support in mind, which means that there are both advantages and dangers, such as security and data protection, to consider when managing it. Although it is not strictly a parliamentary tool, it is interesting to consider because of its institutionalized signature collection system which guarantees security and data protection. The ECI Regulation that regulates data collection online as a structural element has a specific model that establishes a series of prerequisites for both technology and security and is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup>When dealing with non-digital participation tools a brief reference is made to popular initiative, through which citizens can carry out concrete proposals for laws once they have got enough support.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup>One of the main innovations in the Lisbon Treaty (Article 1, part 3, of the Treaty of the European Union and Article 24 of the Treaty of the Functions of the European Union) and is developed in the Regulation adopted by the European Parliament and the Council of the European Union Regulation (UE) no 211/2011 of the European Parliament and the Council, 16<sup>th</sup> February 2011, on citizen initiatives (http://ec.europa.eu/citizens-initiative/public/legislative-framework/).

developed in an open coding programing. It is a legal tool for gathering support that uses technology and is institutionalized by the EU, and thus can be used as an example for the regulation of popular initiatives in other countries, or even, for civil society, giving them an idea of how to use different media to gather support with the security of being a legal and institutionalized means of collecting signatures.<sup>50</sup>

Thirdly, there are complaints and suggestions. These are just places where messages can be deposited. They do not encourage, or direct participation and they do not provide explicit help for citizen participation. Currently there are a lot of parliaments that offer this service, although they are generally parliaments who have not yet developed other tools for digital participation. The following examples can be highlighted from Spain:

- Spanish Senate complaints box<sup>51</sup>: any citizen who wants to submit a complaint or suggestion to the Senate with the promise of reply within 5 days or a month if it is a complex issue.
- Madrid<sup>52</sup>: the Assembly of Madrid includes a section called "Open Assembly" or "Participation area" in which tools for participation can be found: digital interviews and a suggestion box. There is also a subscription service and a blog.<sup>53</sup>
- "Citizen's mailbox" in the Asturian Parliament<sup>54</sup>: through this mailbox citizens can contact the *Junta General* online.
- Murcia<sup>55</sup> has a section called "Citizen Participation" which offers various tools such as the "citizen mailbox" with which the public can fill out an electronic form. However, as they regulate petitions differently (through a Petition Commission and in written format), using the tool is very similar to sending an email, it is just that this tool submits them using a form.
- b) Deliberative tools

The second group of tools for digital parliamentary participation is deliberative. Deliberative tools are digital opinion forums to which any citizen can contribute. These debate forums are not always started by citizen: if parliament wants to know the public opinion on a certain topic they too can open opinion forums.

Digital debates were the first online tools trialed by parliaments, as a space for dialogue with citizens. Relevant parliamentary experiments in this regard include *Digital Open Meetings* in the US Congress and *thematic online debates* in the British Parliament. While these experiments had a slightly different

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup>As Cotino Hueso points out "the ICE ruling – with all its possible defects – is a milestone as it is a legal regime in which the electronic becomes structural and not just an anecdote" (2011b: 133).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>http://www.senado.es/web/relacionesciudadanos/atencionciudadano/sugerenciaquejas/index. html (21st October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>http://www.asambleamadrid.es/ES/AsambleaAbierta/AreadeParticipacion/EntrevistasDigitales/default.aspx (7th October 2017). <sup>53</sup>When these pages were closed none of the four tools were still operative: it was not possible to carry out any sort of interaction about parliament on the website.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup>http://www.jgpa.es/registro-telematico(21st October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>http://www.asambleamurcia.es/arm/buzon(21st October 2017).

focus (in Britain they were trying to open parliamentary debate out to the public and in the USA they were trying to bring citizens closer to the work of representatives), they both constituted as a means of establishing how to organize digital participation whilst having minimum impact on Parliament. As such, the first ever institutional digital participation tools originated in these so-called "testing grounds". The first of these experiments<sup>56</sup>, *On-Line Town Hall Meeting*, was trialed between 2006 and 2008 by Lazer and other researchers (2009). Digital sessions moderated by researchers were organized and attended by a group of citizens<sup>57</sup> and twenty Congressmen and women. They aimed to analyze how to encourage greater dialogue between citizens and parliamentarians with the use of the internet. The main objective of this experiment was to measure the potential of the internet as a means of achieving greater understanding between representatives and citizens.<sup>58</sup>

The second experiment of digital deliberation was the British case of Online Parliamentary Consultations, which began in 1998.<sup>59</sup> The initiative created discussion forums online, moderated by an independent organism.<sup>60</sup> Although the debates were well attended by citizens that participated<sup>61</sup>, there was very little involvement from parliamentarians (less than 4%) and as such it was not considered effective. However, despite its failure as a deliberative experiment, online debates helped to draw conclusions about digital participation in the parliamentary realm.<sup>62</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>It is important to highlight that these online meetings were not originally directed at parliament.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>These digital sessions were carried out between participants that were connected on computers in homes or places of work with members of Congress. Through the use of the internet they could listen to parliamentary debates, send question or make comments. The sessions were individual and dealt with themes of public interest (immigration policy in this case). 600 people participated in the experiment. With the aim of achieving the greatest representability possible 7 demographic characteristics were taken into account: age, racial minority, gender, religious beliefs, identification with a political party, education level and income.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>These online town hall meetings achieved their aim as they improved the perception of representatives among the citizens (the approval and valuation of the parliamentarians' qualities and involvement in parliamentary work) as well as the positions they defended (members of parliaments arguments had a large impact on the opinion of participants). They were also useful for finding out that the internet can be used as a means to facilitate, if certain conditions are respected, mediation between parliament and citizens. Through online town hall meetings, they managed to create interaction in real time such that the citizens listened to the responses and reactions immediately and could form their own opinion on the representative and their arguments. In order to achieve the necessary conditions for this mediation it was important to use the simple and easy to manage technological interface and give priority to the use of simple software that did not require sophisticated computers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>These debates had the following objectives: bring together relevant information to help parliamentarians improve their knowledge of certain issues; 2) capture the attention of citizens that could represent positions that would not reach parliament by traditional means; 3) create debate in which citizens could propose their points of view without being influenced by political parties and allowing for interaction between participations; 4) achieve interaction through an online platform and 5) hand a summary document into parliament with the points of view of the discussion generated on the platform.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>The Hansard Society, founded in 1944 created with the aim of promoting democracy and strengthening the role of parliament. Its objectives included investigating the role of representative democracy in the reform of democracy, institutions, processes, political and parliamentary culture, education and training of leaders, strengthening communication between citizens and parliamentarians and the proposal of debates regarding current political issues in a non-partisan and non-ideological forum. More information: http://www.hansardsociety.org.uk/about-us/ (21<sup>st</sup> November 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>A poll carried out after debates suggested that 92% of participants said they have learnt something new in the debate on domestic violence; in the debate on communication policy it was 72% (Faria, 2013: 147).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup>As Coleman and Blumler (2009) point out, the online realm allows for participation in a way that may not otherwise be available (this was especially the case with regards to domestic violence: many women benefitted from the anonymity that the internet gave them by involving them in the debate without the constraints that there would be in a parliamentary seat. In addition, these virtual discussions allow for voices who would not traditional be given a platform, to be listened to.) Secondly, this form of participation is only effective when it is prepared in advance; participation is greater if the institution promotes the opportunity to participated beforehand. Thirdly, it is important to check whether the participation is organised in a focused way, directed at specific interest groups that will be sufficiently representative: if participation is ordered and directed, its contributions will be more effective. In this respect, Coleman and Blumler establish 3 criteria to evaluate the deliberative quality that can be taken as a reference for evaluating the use of ICT in

Currently deliberative tools can be found in various Parliaments. The following examples should be mentioned:

- Digital debates in the British Parliament: Digital debates are offered to citizens on parliament's web page in the Get Involved section and are open debates on topics of general interest. Social media is used as the main way to get citizens to participate and give their opinion. Parliament assigns the job of receiving the citizens requests to one parliamentarian who does a summary of the emails which is then presented to the Chamber in order to guarantee that they are taken into account by Parliament.
- ParteHartu (Parliament of the Basque Country): is a participation tool aimed at parliamentary groups. It aims to stimulate competition between political parties when responding to messages proposed by citizens on particular topics.
- Citizen participation (Aragon Parliament): in the webpage of the Cortes de Aragón there is a section called "Citizen participation" in which forms of participation as outlined in regulation are highlighted. The Cortes' interest in working "through various different channels continuously and dynamically, towards a new society of knowledge" is expressly mentioned. The public can open chats on current affairs related to the Aragon parliament.

# c) Valuation tools

The third category concerns "valuation tools". Through these devices citizens can carry out valuations (suggest decision, vote) on parliamentary work.

Through these applications citizens can send their own suggestions on particular legislative procedure (approve, reject or comment)<sup>63</sup> or add contributions to parliamentary control initiatives.

It should be highlighted that these devices will be considered as individual tools and not as a platform as they are not incorporated into a structured system containing elements for collaboration (as will be seen later on). However, some of these tools work in conjunction with others as part of the same demand for participation in the Parliament. In these cases, it is likely that they will end up forming an integrated platform for digital participation.

In the past few years Parliaments have incorporated valuation tools in their websites. These are a few examples:

legislative functions. The first criteria are assessing whether the citizen's contributions were not simple opinions with external reference or backing (external information source). It is about analysing if it is a simple subjective experience or a rational argument founded in objective data. The second criteria are assessing the frequency of the contributions, which helps to measure the levels of interaction. The third criteria are based on the relationship between the contributions with previous ones.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup>With or without previous registration they can send comments about pending draft laws as well as express their approval or disagreement.

- Participation forums in legal procedure of the Paraguay and Peruvian parliaments: they offer the possibility to give comments on legislation that is being processed.
- New Zealand suggestion forms for Parliament: through these submissions citizens can offer suggestions and comments on the draft bills being processed. Once the deadline for the reception of the forms has passed, a commission analyzes them in detail and presents a summary to the Chamber of the number and positions of contributions presented.
- "Present your own legislative proposal" Ecuador allows citizens to propose their own legislation to the Ecuadorian National Assembly through an online form.
- "Citizen vote" in Argentina: this tool (a section of the Senate website) is a space in which citizens can find information on the different draft laws and vote to see if they are in agreement or against them.
- "My Senate" mobile app Colombia: is the first parliamentary tool allowing citizens to participate using their mobile phone. It began in 2017 and aimed to bring citizens closer to the decision making process and parliamentarians, improve levels of participation and offer greater access to information on draft laws going through Congress. The app allows the public to vote on draft bills, follow congress votes, attendance and debate (with the option of personalizing their search by themes or parliamentarians) or stream plenary sessions and commissions live. It also has an innovative tool used to analyze votes, allowing the public to classify them by parties and representatives, with the results appearing in an accessible graphic format.
- "Escó 136" (Catalonia): on the webpage of the Catalan parliament the tool "Escó 136" which is a space for citizen participation in which contributions, comments or suggestions (visible to any citizen) can be made on law drafts and propositions that are being processed.
- Legislative initiative contributions (Castilla y León): allows new ideas to be incorporated in pending legislative initiatives (bills, propositions, popular legislative initiatives and council initiatives). These contributions are then directed to parliamentary groups selected by the user (one, various or all).
- Contributions to initiatives that control Government action (Castilla y León): in the parliament website they have incorporated the possibility for citizens to contribute to pending initiatives to control government action.
- Open Parliament (Navarra): a similar tool to the above. In this case it is used to encourage participation and does not offer any aids when it comes to citizen's expressing their opinion. Users must register.

- Parliamentary initiative debates (La Rioja): In this section of the webpage opinions and contributions to pending Draft Laws can be sent to parliamentary groups.
- "Legisla con Nos" (Galicia): this tool allows Gallegan adults to contribute suggestions to the Parliament about pending laws.
- Questions for the Government (Galicia): This initiative offers an online form, available on the website, through which any citizen or legal individual can present their own interests. The form gives the option to propose questions intended for the Xunta de Galicia. The *Mesa de la Cámara* is the body in charge of deciding whether they are admissible or not. Questions are published in the *Boletín Oficial del Parlamento de Galicia*. Within fifteen days after the publication, the representatives can take on the questions as their own, converting them into questions with written or oral responses, mentioning their origin, but preserving the identity of the original signee.
- Open Parliament (Cantabria): This initiative offers a register in which citizens can participate by: 1) sending contributions on pending draft laws; 2) valuating the parliamentarians' contributions to plenaries and commissions in real time. The tool also offers a certain level of personalization (in real time, daily or weekly) of the information on parliament in terms of topics that interest them (official bulletins, minutes of sessions, news, records...).
- Programa ADI (Aporta, Debate, Influye [Contribute, Debate, Influence]): a tool used to listen to citizens 'opinions on topics that are being debated in the Basque Parliament. Through this tool citizens can approve or reject draft laws. It is a means of making the support for pending legislation visible. As part of the ADI the parliament itself creates a document that gathers together the exchange of opinions carried out on the platform, once debates are over. This document is then received by all parliamentarians so that they can take the contributions into account when voting. <sup>64</sup>
- Use your voice in the Scottish Parliament: this is a tool that aims to help citizens to participate in the way that best suits them. It is organized and presented as an interactive guide and allows the public to get in direct contact with representatives, committees, exercise the right to petition online, coordinate with other groups with the same interests or organize peaceful protests.
- Participation Platform (Canarias): The Canaries' Parliament created this platform as a means of opening up the legislative process to citizens so that they can comment on legislation as it

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup>In this way as is explained on the ADI website "the citizen can participate in objective debates and they have the guarantee that if their opinions are not backed up by politicians it is not because they have not had access to them, but just because they do not share them." ADI presents itself as a "first step towards a more participative democracy" that wishes to widen forms of direct participation. http://www.adi.legebiltzarra. eus/es/informacion/faq/ (21<sup>st</sup> November 2017).

is being processed. The comments made are then sent to representatives and parliamentary groups and can be incorporated in the final text through amendments.<sup>65</sup> The debate is moderated by a few general rules, but there is not set guide or tutelage. In order to participate, the citizen must register online using their name and surname. The content of the contributions is them published online and is accessible from a transparency portal, which is also included in the legislative footprint. The tools offered by this parliament are undoubtedly some of the most advanced of all the Spanish autonomous parliaments. However, while it may comply with the principles outlined by Navarro Méndez and Navarro Marchante (2016) a platform should follow a series of basic principles<sup>66</sup>, and as such the Canaries' parliament's tools do not yet constitute a true digital platform for participation. The following paragraphs explain this idea further, using the examples of two more paradigmatic platforms.

Clearly the format offered by these tools for valuation is highly effective as it is simple, accessible, cheap and quick to use. It allows people to contribute remotely and overcomes bureaucratic barriers needed in other institutionalized platforms that require registration and signatures. Moreover, the opinions of other citizens on pending legislation can often also be seen and checked in the interface of forums. However, as Perna (2010) explains, opening up the possibility for digital participation alone has little impact on the legislative process. Although these tools offer the possibility for citizens to participate, it often has very little impact on the legislative process, being more a symbolic gesture of Parliaments' wish to seem more open.

As Faria highlights (2013: 135) this type of tool has various weaknesses as a means of participation. Firstly, in practice, while they can add to the validity of parliamentarians arguments, they offer no contributions to content (it does not reach the representative). These systems only allow quantitative analysis of whether people are for or against set legislation and this information is what is used by parliamentarians in their arguments. Another problem is that in order for the citizen to participate they must already have an above average level of knowledge of legislative texts. As such, citizens without specialist knowledge are discriminated against, as there is no means to moderate participation in order to counterbalance the lack of technical knowledge. Moreover, digital forums have a problem with regards to representation: citizen participation (whatever form it may take) does not usually offer information on authors (if they represent interest groups, their preparation and knowledge etc.) such that there is no benefit to the deliberative process. In this sense, if participants are not given any

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>Participants can also give positive or negative valuations of other participants comments.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>These fundamental principles are, according to these authors, the following: 1) simple access; 2) necessary identification of the user; 3) moderation of participation; 4) give freedom when contributions ideas and opinions; 5) parliamentarians can participate in debates; 6) chambers select topics to be discussed with citizens; 7) the obligation of creating a final summary on the part of the Chamber of the contributions made, which should then be handed out to parliamentarians; and 8) all the digital participation process is transparency and accessible through the chamber's webpage.

information to participate with, and are not educated in the legislative process or the content, these processes bring little to the deliberative process.

On the other hand, it should be taken into account that this system for participation was created to include further improvements and as a result of the lack of public participation. Peixoto (2008) highlights the use of excessively official institutional language as a barrier to the participation of citizen with less technical knowledge, and thus as a barrier to the effectiveness of these initiatives.

## 5.3.a.2) Digital platforms for participation in Parliament

Having analyzed the individual tools for participation in parliament, some more elaborate and complex technologies used in parliament will be discussed.

Two platforms will be analyzed: the "Senador Virtual" in the Chilean Senate and the e-democracy project in the *Cámara de diputados* in Brazil.

Although both tools have notable differences in terms of their origin, the time that they were born, and even the way they manage participation, they shall be presented together as they represent the most advanced examples of Open Parliament in contemporary democracies.

a) The "Senador Virtual" [Virtual Senator] in the Chilean Senate

In 2001 the Chilean Senate created a digital platform with the aim of educating citizens on the legislative process in a practical way. In its quest to bring Parliament and their representatives closer to citizens the tool became a means for citizens to participate in the development of legislation.

In the Virtual Senator citizen contributions to legislative processes are collected through polls which are open to public debate at the request of the Parliament. Through the platform participation is organized and adapted to citizens' circumstances. In contrast to the public debates already discussed above, the Virtual Senator gives participants background information providing them with the necessary tool to contribute.

Once they have completed the detailed registration process, citizens can participate in two ways: either as part of a "general discussion" through which "the user decides whether they are for, against legislation's basic ideas or whether they wish to abstain. At the end, they vote either for or against the draft, or they abstain."<sup>67</sup>; or as part of an "individual discussion" which allows people to express their opinion on articles or important aspects of the pending law. In the individual, the public can vote<sup>68</sup> on articles that are deemed as relevant by the platform, propose an alternative script<sup>69</sup>, or even add

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>Republic of Chile Senate, Manual del Senador Virtual. Available at: http://www. senadorvirtual.cl/manual.php (21<sup>st</sup> November 2017) <sup>68</sup>"The user gives their opinion on each selected issue: if they are in agreement it is yes, and if they are not, no; if they have no opinion, they abstain; or they can suggest something to substitute it if they want to replace the regulation in the draft." Ibidem.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> If they wish to add something which has not already been considered, they are given the opportunity to add their text in the "Additional Suggestions" window. These suggestions will be classified for the presentation of the results." Ibidem.

articles and content.<sup>70</sup> By stratifying citizens' contribution in this way the participation process is greatly simplified and they can be easily transferred to the Parliament, using an automated system. When developing this sort of tool a parliamentary body should be appointed to take charge of supervising the different phases of the participation process. In this case a committee was created, first of all, to choose the draft laws to be incorporated in the Virtual Senator. As such, not all the draft laws are uploaded to the platform and the parliament is in charge of what is on the public agenda. The committee is also in charge of translating the legislation into accessible language, which involves the development of simple and understandable texts for the average citizen. This effort to adapt at and "cleanse" the texts is an important part of the process as without texts written in understandable language, true public participation is made difficult. Thirdly, as citizen begin to make contributions, participation is moderated by the committee through a technological interface that gives them various options: 1) to insert questions or infographs in the draft law (translated into "citizen language"); 2) obtain quantitative data on participation; 3) delete offensive messages or content that deviates from the topic; 4) establish a system for answering each participant in a personalized way; 5) define the key words (tags<sup>71</sup>) which summarize citizens' contributions. During this phase the committee can add questions to polls to stimulate debate with the aim of encouraging participation, or directing it to central themes of discussion.

Once the participation process is closed the committee writes a simplified report (which is sent to parliamentarians) which synthesizes the quantitative data (number of participants, results of votes, number of suggestions etc). In the same report a reference to the webpage is included so that parliamentarians that wish to can read the suggestions citizens have put forward.

Though the data on citizen participation<sup>72</sup> that the Virtual Senator has obtained are optimistic<sup>73</sup> there are a few aspects of the platform that could be improved and have been highlighted by doctrine. Faria (2013:187) highlights that the Virtual Senator is not adapted to new trends on web 2.0 as it does not allow for all sorts of activity available on the internet. Araya and Barria (2009) suggest that "the main weakness of the applications promoted by the Chilean senate is that they lack democratic (deliberative) theory (...) it does not provide citizens with the possibility to get involved in a discussion with parliamentarians on draft bills put to vote. The act of voting seems to respond to a plebiscite (non-binding) end, as opposed to a deliberative one."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup>"If it is considered that laws should contain other ideas, they can add them in the "other contributions and suggestions" window for them to be considered. They will be classified for the presentation of the results". Ibidem

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>Tags are key words or references which contain semantic aspects relevant in the text.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>From its creation to May 2010 over 75,000 different actions on 181 draft laws have been made on the Virtual senator platform. Of these, 116 were examined by the Chilean Senate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup>"If the average vote per project is considered low in relation to the 13% of the population with internet access, approximately 950 thousand people, the experience of the Virtual Senator allows for each draft law, the commission of the Senate that studies it receives 76.2 citizen proposals per project, which without the existence of the application would not have been considered by senators. This could qualitatively mean a potential new means of influences the legislation process."

We can therefore conclude that this tool allows for and facilitates public participation in a simple and accessible way, as it organizes and structures participation and automates its management. However, it does not allow for deliberation as it does not provide a space for citizens and parliamentarians to debate. Although there is an option to propose ideas, opening up a new channel for citizens communicate through, it does not provide direct contact with parliamentarians, nor does it offer guarantees that their proposals will be considered. Moreover, the public's participation is reliant on predefined topics chosen by parliament.

## b) E-democracy project in the Brazilian Cámara de Diputados

The second digital platform for citizen participation in parliament to be highlighted in this study is the e-democracy project in the Brazilian *Cámara de Diputados*. This complex collaborative platform is, to this day, the main reference (Gonzalo Rozas, 2013c) of an institutional initiative for participation in parliaments.

The platform was created in 2009 as a pilot project and as such for the first two years of its existence it was in a trial phase, improved and adapted when it was deemed necessary. The objectives of the project, as highlighted by Faria, wew to "improve the interaction between society and the *Cámara de Diputados*, strengthen the legislature's role in forming public policy, encourage responsible and constructive social participation, improve Brazilian society's understanding of the complexity of legislative work and increase transparency in the legislative process" (2013, 191).

It is important to highlight that citizen participation, as conceived by the e-democracy project, is not just about developing laws, but also about helping parliamentarians to monitor and control Government activity. Therefore, as well as being an example of technology's use in legislative functions, it also contains some elements of the impacts of technology on parliamentary control.

As the development of laws is a complex and non-linear process, implementing a system for citizen participation requires flexible tools and interaction between various levels and according to various different aims. As such, the platform structures citizen participation through two different formats: the "virtual legislative communities" (VLCs from here on) and "Free space". The "Free space" is an open discussion zone in which any topic affecting parliament can be discussed and whose main aim is to serve as a forum free of organization and moderation<sup>74</sup>. It aims to open up parliament such that proposals can be posed, questions can be asked and demands can be made to representatives on any topic. It is activity external activity directed towards parliament (extraparliamentary). In this realm there are elements of citizen participation regarding control, as VLCs focus specifically on the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>Logically it is verified and controlled so that there are no offensive messages and they do not threaten the participation policy of the portal.

development of laws. The "Open space" brings together various traditional means for controlling parliaments, such as petitions and question forums, though albeit in a disordered way.

VLCs are an inside out act of parliament, towards citizens. VLCs are digital social networks formed by people who are interested in a certain topic. Any citizen can be part of the VLC (they must simply register) and membership gives them access to the profile of other participants and allows them to contribute to legislative texts through a participation mechanism made up of a series of different tools. This is one of the most significant elements of the project: the quest to build citizen participation using virtual communities. Without structured communities (interacting with one another) it is difficult to create collective intelligence, which is important in the era of Web 2.0.

Through the incorporation of VLCs, or through Free space, the platform provides a series of different participation tools that allow both citizens and parliamentarians the opportunity to collaborate in the work of Parliament. However, as was previously explained, the law-making and government audit processes are not linear procedures and thus require specific orientation for participation to make sense and be effective at each stage. As such, prior to using the participation tools, the citizen is given a document informing them on the legislative process and on how, when and where to carry out their contributions. This document is called the "Discussion Guide" and it came about as a product of the trial phase. In the initial trials participants ended up confused and lost in the complex legislative process and as such it was considered necessary to inform citizens on three questions with regards to participation on the platform: 1) at what point<sup>75</sup> of the legislative process should they participate; 2) the forms of participation (help in the development of laws, participate in discussion forums and interact with parliamentarians, or publish documents in the VLC library); and 3) the context in which they should participate (information on the legislative process so that the citizen is aware of the relationship existing between their contribution and the legislative process). Ultimately, the "Discussion Guide" goes further than just educating the citizen on the development of laws, it is a manual of how to do so according to the protocol established by the platform itself, adapted to provide technical training to an everyday citizen.

This education material is used to explain how different participation instruments offered by the platform such as forums, public interactive hearings, *wikilegis* and *PautaParticipativa* should be used.

• Topical forums are the first tool offered by the platform. Once a member of the VLC, citizens are invited to participate in discussions. But these forums have a specific protocol: the topic for discussion is divided into specific questions to facilitate debate. This interaction tool,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>"Caps" set out the participation process chronologically: on the left there is the past, in the centre there is the present and on the right the future. This allows for people to quickly see which phase of the process they are in.

called *Nossas Ideas*<sup>76</sup> allows for a simple and easy participation process; citizens can present their ideas in one idea or phrase, or by voting (approval or rejection) the best ideas presented in the forum. Currently these forums are called *Expressao*, and are included in a specific section of the webpage.

- Public interactive hearings are the most commonly used tool for participation. They take place during the discussion period of a draft bill between members of the VLC and the parliamentarians involved in the bill. They have two main objectives: technical clarification of the most relevant points of the pending law and bringing citizens' opinions on relevant topics closer to parliamentarians. Through the use of these hearings, parliamentarians can interact with participants in chat rooms and on social media. This participation tool can also be used as a control tool as commissions on the platform supervise governmental action and can organize public hearings for citizens to participate in.
- *Wikilegis:* As well as the aforementioned means for participation, which require moderation and structured debate, citizens can also contribute directly by proposing specific drafts for legal precepts. Through the *wikilegis* tool members of the VLCs can develop their own versions of legal texts and suggest specific changes to the original text. As it is a collaborative tool it will be discussed later on.
- *PautaParticipativa*: is a tool which citizens can use to vote in favor or against pending legislation. It allows citizens to find out about support for draft bills that have already been discussed or worked on.

All these participative tools<sup>77</sup> are based on simple aspects of the Web 2.0, with the aim of allowing citizens to interact with representatives using social media. In this sense, the e-democracy project exceeds the limitations of the Virtual Senator in Chile in terms of its tools from Web 2.0, as the platform allows for interaction to be integrated in social networks such as Facebook and Twitter, the use of videochats, etc.

Having analyzed the tools offered by the e-democracy project, the way they are developed and managed in the different stages of the participative process shall now be discussed. As has already been said, it is a complex participative tool which allows for citizens to add their contributions by organizing and stratifying contributions in different phases of the process and with different aims at each stage. It involves a huge amount of resource investment on the behalf of the Brazilian parliament.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup>This means "our ideas". This instrument is based on a tool developed by Salganik, Dood and Watts (2006) with the aim of minimising the "herd" effect of the multiple choice polls in which users were influence by the majority choice, distorting the final result. They used a mechanism called comparison pairwise system which stimulates participants to choose between two ideals, opting for both, rejecting them or proposing new ideas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup>As a common support tool the platform has a virtual library. Thanks to this system participants can access applicable legislation, precedents, doctrinal articles, videos, meeting notes etc. It is a necessary resource to help support users in their contributions and show them the documents that parliamentarians themselves use to make decisions.

Over five different parliamentary organisms participate in the e-democracy project: the Secretary for Communication<sup>78</sup>, the computer centre<sup>79</sup>, the centre for documentation and information<sup>80</sup>, the department of commissions<sup>81</sup>, and the body for legislative consultants. The latter plays a key role in taking charge of preparing the initial content of the VLCs, moderating discussions, organizing and structuring participation and producing the final report on citizen participation in the parliamentary seat.

The participation process can be summarized in the following phases:

- Creation of VLCs and the discussion plan: the team of legislative consultants prepare an initial structure for discussion, a collection of theme that should make up a legislative text.
- Once the plan for discussion has been defined, thematic forums are created based on the topics that have already been outlined in the plan.
- Discussion and debate in forums: the discussion is started by a member of parliament or a legislative consultant and is ordered by key points. The legislative consultant or member of parliament is in charge of moderating the debate. In this phase, legislative consultants can stimulate participation by posing new questions, responding to questions from citizens etc.
- Once the debate has come to an end, the processing and organization phase begins. Legislative consultants are in charge of summarizing participation with two aims: the first is to achieve a clear and well-summarized text with the key points discussed; the second is analyzing the technical viability of the ideas that came up in the debate.
- Once the report-summary has been given to the relevant parliamentarian, they decide which suggestions should be incorporated in the legislative text which will be put up for discussion in the Chamber.

It is important to highlight that the process is open and that any citizen (not just those who have participated) can follow the different stages. In this way, citizens can see what participants have asked for and if they have or have not been incorporated in the legislation. As this process is made public, parliamentarians are obliged to explain why they made the choices they did.

Another important aspect of the e-democracy project is its technological interface. The interface is a collection of technological tools (generally a web page) that allow users to carry out set activities through a screen. With regards to the e-democracy project, their interface is highly versatile. The

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup>The Secretary of Communication (SECOM) is in charge of integrating communication in the platform on parliament itself.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup>The management of citizen contributions and its transferal to parliamentarians requires parliament to be equipped with the necessary technological tools.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>The parliamentary representative to whom citizen participation is referred are generally the specific commission that is in charge of the legislative text. The department for commissions (DECOM) is in charge of integrating the work of parliamentarians on the platform and receiving public hearings.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>The body of legislative consultants is in charge of consulting parliaments on their work developing judgements on legislative texts and carrying out technical studies related to the Chamber. There are over 180 experts in 21 areas.

freedom to participate, as will be highlighted later on, is not beneficial to the participative system. The technological interface has the following characteristics: 1) Asynchrony: the system allows citizens to participate at any moment. There is not a set "opening" timetable for contributions; 2) Alinearity: contributions can be complex, using different formats, and with the option to stop them or continue them later on; 3) Evolutionary: it goes from less to more, in a progressive way with the aim of stimulating arguments and ideas; 4) collaborative: various tools allow the process to be built in a collaborative way; 5) Spontaneity: citizens can participate when and how they want. It is the opposite of a platform in which participation is based on predefined options.

This particular interface is interesting because the way it structures participation through technology (in this case through the tool's own possibilities) influences its content and quality. The idea that form influences content was outlined by Coleman and Blumler (2009: 99) when analyzing how the way debates are structured online affect their content. Marques (2008: 165) has also pointed out the importance of the institutional design of participative experiences should and that socio-economic and socio-cultural factors should also be taken into account when analyzing contributions. From this point of view, an interface like the one used in e-democracy allows for a greater level of interaction and debate whereas more restricted systems (such as the Virtual Senate in Chile or contribution forms in New Zealand) are more limited, and function more like opinion polls.

In addition to these elements of the technological interface, other characteristics of the e-democracy tool that prove interesting at an analytical level should be pointed out. The lack of educational tools (such as a guide or tutorial integrated in the participation process itself) is important to mention. Resultantly participants may be confused, for lack of necessary context of in what and how to participate. Although the aforementioned *Discussion Guide* was created to this end, it is only useful at the very beginning when introducing the tool. Guidance and support are not present during the participation process. This situation, along with the lack of participation in questions regarding the legislative process, meant that public contributions were limited.

Furthermore, it is also important to mention the lack of linkage between the tool itself and the real legislative process. The interface was not adapted to the real legislative process and there was no communication between the physical chamber and the virtual ones. In other words, the interface allowed for participation that, while allowing for a large amount of freedom in participation, was ultimately restrictive in terms of its capacity to influence legislative debate in the parliament.

As such it can be concluded that e-democracy is the most advanced example of digital participation in parliaments to date. The variety of means of participation and the system's complexity bring a great amount of freedom to citizens when participating in the legislative process or in controlling government. Until now, the majority of the development of the participation process has been focused on organizing citizen contributions in the legislative process. There has been less development with regards to participating in the control process, currently limited to interaction with representatives in the Free Space and other available tools.

# 5.3.b) Digital initiatives for participation in civil society

Digital initiatives for participation in civil society shall now be discussed.<sup>82</sup> The idea that interaction between representatives and citizens improves the quality of parliamentary work, as well as the institutionalization of forms of digital participation, has been taken up in many parliaments across the world. Another possibility which could help to develop this relationship is through PMO initiatives.

As a result of a context of public disenchantment and distrust of political institutions, control mechanisms used by these bodies are often used more frequently than the institutional participation tools offered by Parliaments. As such, though the development of institutional presence in parliament in social networks is the responsibility of particular bodies, PMOs help citizens find members of parliament on social media and even encourage them to join up. Similarly, PMOs have created webpages with electronic petitions on particular legislation with few limits to participation. Aguilar Nácher (2013) calls these social movements "articulated citizenship"<sup>83</sup>. Here he is referring to the group of organized and structured civil society organizations for "citizen empowerment" with the aim of gaining greater involvement in political matters.<sup>84</sup>

It is clear that, as Aguilar Nácher points out, "social movements have new tools for activism" and through these tools, both "organizations and individual have access to simple means of spreading their ideas (...) that can mobilize their message to government and parliaments immediately and virally" (2013: 358). However, in the same way that transparency is not just a collection of tools and measures, participation and collaboration is not just about the instruments that sustain them, nor about the organizations that encourage them. In each individual case, it is necessary to analyze whether this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup>It should be taken into account that these tools for civil society, despite the fact they are developed with a lot of freedom, are not incorporated in institutional mechanisms for participation, which means they ultimately have less impact and as such the results of this study are less important. In other words, they are not as relevant in terms of the effects that they have as an experience of participation using ICT and the citizens involvement.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup>Aguilar Nácher argues that social and political changes that are brought about by ICT present "a new protagonist that institutions, governments and parliaments have to take into account in their decisions and legislative processes: citizens in independent organisations or individually call for tools to make decisions and participate." (2013: 342).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup>For Álvarez Sabalegui (2013) these bodies share three common characteristics. Firstly, they use social networks. The projects that they carry out have a strong social media presence and know how to make the most of these media to make the most impact. Secondly, they use methods for collaboration, participation and co-creation of collective intelligence. With few economic resources they have strategic alliances with initiatives with common aims and work together with other bodies to achieve their objectives. Thirdly, with the aim of guaranteeing independence they think outside of the box in terms of funding, using newer sources such as crowdfunding, instead of applying for public funding. (Álvarez Sabalegui, 2013: 69).

social activism, which is innovative and has a huge capacity to spread information, manages to contribute in a relevant way to parliamentary activity.

Below there shall be an analysis of certain tools for participation in parliament that have been promoted in civil society. Before, however, two things should be taken into consideration. Firstly, it is important to warn that many tools (that have been studied in the previous chapter), also provide ways to participate. As such this section shall highlight the most important ones. Secondly, a lot of the tools that will be highlighted are not strictly parliamentary. They were not created to respond or promote citizen participation in the parliamentary institution. The citizen, when they want to get involved with public matters, is usually unaware of the separation of powers and thus conflates the legislative and executive branches. As such, civil society generally promotes participation with various channels which ultimately end up in parliamentary contributions.

The following classification should be made.

# 5.3b.1) General initiatives for participation

The general initiatives for participation which are characterized by their promotion of citizen participation in general, whatever the topic they wish to discuss or the institution they wish to target. These contributions do not necessary end up in parliament.

- *mySociety.org* is a platform that offers the possibility to make petitions and propositions (through the *WriteToThem*<sup>85</sup> and *WhatDoTheyNew.com*<sup>86</sup>tools) as well as supervising particular government activity.
- *Change.org* is the most popular petition platform in the world, as an online tool which allows anyone to start a petition (campaign) and gather support. It follows a network approach, with a viral channel of connections to encourage social change. People can follow the quantitative support for initiatives and whether they manage to create change in a decision or correct a problem. If they are successful they are called "victories"<sup>87</sup>.
- *Avaaz.org* created in 2007 is an organization which promotes civic activism in topics to do with climate change, human rights, corruption and poverty etc. Thanks to ICT

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup>WriteToThem is an integrated system in the MySociety platform through which citizens can contact their direct and local representatives directly.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup>Through this website petitions are sent to different public administrations. Similar to this tool but with more local focus are FixMyStreet and FixMyTransport which are used in problem resolution on issues to do with transport or streets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup>Until October 2017, Change.org had 23,628 victories in 196 countries as is explained on their webpage: "Almost every hour, a petition on Change.org gets a victory". https://www.change. org/impact (28<sup>th</sup> October 2017).

its work has been able to pull together bodies and citizens and promote specific campaigns.

• *Care2* is a social network founded in 1998 to help bring together activists with a social conscience. This tool connects individuals, organizations and businesses to create an impact in social and political life. It has over 30 million users in the world.

# 5.3.b.2) Specific initiatives.

The specific initiatives are tools which have a specific parliamentary focus and are usually channeled towards particular topics.

- *Hay Acuerdo:* is a project by the Fundación Ciudadano Inteligente which aims to inform and bring transparency to debate on reform in hile. Through this tool they aim to democratize public debate by clarifying the different parties involved and giving the option to enter into debate with one of the two sides.
- *Presiona (Poletika):* Poletika's main focus is on monitoring political promises. As well as checking whether promises by politicians and representatives have been fulfilled, the website has a tool called "Pressure" which allows citizens to follow the activity of particular topics or parties. They can sent tweets to MPs or members of the government to remind them of their promises.
- *Platform for civic articulation (PCA)* is another tool from the Mexican organisationBordePolítico. Through this tool civil society can transform their proposals into social movements which directly influence public opinion and thus public policy. The PCA is in charge of measuring the levels of representation in Mexico, contrasting different politician's opinions on specific topics. It also allows users to send messages, petitions and video testimonies to their representatives.
- *@parlamentuits:* is an initiative led by the Asociación Civil Transparencia. It is a twitter account which automatically shares Peruvian parliamentarians' tweets. It makes it easier for citizens to follow the activity of parliament on the social network using just one account which brings together all the relevant posts.
- *Marsad*.tn is part of the *Al Bawsala* NGO in Tunisia which allows citizens to ask questions to parliamentarians through an online platform (Al Bawsala: 2013).
- *Manalbass.lv* on this Latvian page internet users can select, vote on and present their own legislative proposals.

- *Adgeordnetenwatch.de* is a tool which allows users to ask questions to their representatives, and is part of an initiative by various PMOs.<sup>88</sup>
- *Proyecto OpenILP* is a tool for direct participation which allows citizens to get involved in the legislative process using a free software platform where they can sign legislation electronically using a legally recognized signature system based on standards and regulations of e-Administration.
- *Meinparlament.at* offers a space for Austrian citizens and representatives to interact.
- GuadrasGalvas provides a space for Latvian citizens and parliamentary representatives to interact. Anyone can access information on representatives (votes and commitment to manifesto promises), or participate in debates and open forums without prior registration. Registered users can directly ask questions to representatives.

Ultimately, tools for digital participation that are initiated by PMOs influence parliament though the use of technology to strengthen the impact of their actions, the gathering of support through viral campaigns or the use of social media as a communication strategy.

# 6. THE APPLICATION OF COLLABORATION IN OPEN PARLIAMENT

# 6.1.- Collaboration in political institutions

We can say that collaboration is a direct consequence of the opening in government of public institutions. By opening the information and allowing participation, citizens, other agents and the administration itself get implicated and committed in the achievement of common objectives and a collaborative government is achieved. The different agents (citizenship, business sector, civil society, public administrations) interact with each other to intervene in the Administration's own work. In this way, collaboration can be understood as a "joint work"<sup>89</sup> that pursues concrete results in the context of a specific public policy, which takes advantage of all the resources at its disposal.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup>This initiative is part of Parlamentwatch in collaboration with MehrDemokratie e V y MehrBurgerrechte e V. The tool has a good reply rate (90%) on the behalf of the Bundestag, managing to collect 115,000 questions from citizens.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> It should be noted that the difference between participation and collaboration is diffuse. If participation usually refers to the aggregation of proposals in decision-making and in the design of public policies, collaboration refers more to the execution of a specific task that usually involves the implementation of a policy or an action plan. The collaboration pursues the concretion of the public value between national, regional and local Administration; between officials of different branches, or between citizens, companies, third sector and the Administration itself, and supposes the conception of the work of the Administration as joint, collaborative work, in which they contribute in different levels of the Administration, as actors not formally linked with the same but that, formalized (even temporarily or sporadically), they would work together with the recognition and legitimacy of the Administration.

In our own opinion, collaboration is to adapt to the administration concepts such as the wisdom of multitudes of Surowiecki  $(2005)^{90}$ , the intelligent crowds of Shirky (2008), the collective intelligence of Levy  $(2004)^{91}$ , the architecture of the participation of O'Reilly  $(2006)^{92}$  or the intercreative creation of Berners-Lee  $(2008)^{93}$ .

Collaboration can be applied at three levels: in the relationship between the government and the individual citizen, in the relationship between public administrations, and in the relationship between the administration and the private sector.

The first level of collaboration (between public administration and citizen) is concreted in the development of tools that allow the collaboration of citizens with public managers. This can occur in a double direction: when the mechanisms that facilitate the citizen's collaboration with the administration are put in place, as well as when the administration or government itself addresses citizens to request their participation in the policies public. For example, the public consultation on a plan of measures, or the reception of suggestions to concrete policies or action plans. For this purpose we can mention the distinction that Van Dijk (2000) did when talking about information, differentiating between the speech<sup>94</sup>, consultation<sup>95</sup>, registration<sup>96</sup>, and conversation<sup>97</sup>. The principle of collaboration, when it goes from unidirectionality in the treatment of information (speech, consultation or registration) to a shared interaction around these data, implies a real conversation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> Wisdom of crowds" refers to how the combination of information in groups ends in decisions, which are often better, than those that could have been made by a single member.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> The concept of collective intelligence was coined by the philosopher Pierre Lévy. He proposes that, although it is impossible for all of us to be wise about everything, we can be experts in a small area. Thus, collective intelligence is "an intelligence distributed everywhere, constantly valued, coordinated and mobilized in real time". By sharing all the micro wisdoms, you can create a collective intelligence.

 $<sup>^{92}</sup>$  "Architecture of participation" is the concept that expresses the idea of the creation of general contents that are elaborated through collaboration and production by several agents. At its simplest level, it means that the way a service, product or application is designed can be improved by facilitating the massive participation of users. The participation architecture occurs when, through the normal use of an application or service, the service itself improves. Applied to Web 2.0, it is enhanced and improved as more people use them. The Web 2.0 software is designed so that user interactions have the side effect of improving the service. The more users of a service the more chances it will improve and work better. Although the concept understands that "architecture" is built around people and not technologies, their role is essential because they facilitate the tools for the exchange of knowledge.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> "Intercreativity" is a concept coined by Berners-Lee that involves the fusion of two concepts: interactivity, allowed by the informatic development that generates a feed-back or a rapid response of the user in his interaction with the machine, either by a computer or by a mobile phone, and creativity, that is, the coexistence of ideas, impressions and knowledge from many to many. Berners-Lee defines it as "the process of doing things or solving problems together."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Allocution or speech is the most common form of political communication and its main characteristic is that communication is established in only one direction. An allocution is the simultaneous distribution of information to an audience of local receiving units, from a sending center that has the ability to decide and select the information that is distributed, as well as the timing and speed of that distribution. Ibidem.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>Consultation is the inverse process: The local units makes the selection of the information to which they want to have access, although the center continues to be the source of the information and database from which to choose, and therefore, it maintains the capacity to determine what information is distributed. In traditional forms, consultation was carried out through the visits to newspaper archives, looking for the publications of reports, the BOE, etc. ICT applications have radically modified this model, finding numerous public administrations and new ways to do it. Ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Registry consists in the collection of information by the center, which determines what issues matter, and the way or the interval of time established to collect the required information. However, it is the local units that send this information to the center since they are the producers of data, and the sources of information. Ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> The conversation (conversation) is the exchange of information between two or more local units through a shared medium, without necessarily passing through the center. They have the capacity to determine which issues are important, as well as the time, way or speed of communication established between them for the exchange of information. Ibid

The design of the organizational model of the government opened in this first level is of special importance for its effectiveness, since it supposes establishing the functions and the means, as well as the articulation criteria with other administrative units. In the beginning, these elements were defined in specific administrative units for each one of the affected fields: issues such as public information or participation, used to have units responsible for public information that assumed the coordination of the other departments to harmonize the criteria of content and access. However, it is increasingly common to find new forms of organization of the administration with a comprehensive vision, or that the administrative structures already organized assume more competencies in order to incorporate principles and ways of functioning of open government. In any case, the dominant tendency is to assign to a specific organic division that is created *ex profeso* for the functions of organization and promotion of open government.

This unit usually depends on departments such as the Presidency, Public Administrations or government. Trying to change so many aspects of government in so many areas requires a profound organizational change that requires leadership and coordination to achieve it. Therefore, the Open Government organization requires interdepartmental coordination. And to make this coordination possible, it is necessary to create bodies of an inter-administrative nature that can provide economic or technical support (for example, making the transparency portal available to other administrations), or becoming involved in the participation processes by admitting local entities with the that have a direct interlocution. In this aspect, we can talk about a collaborative work. In addition to these intermediate bodies, in order to make coordination effective, it is necessary to establish a mechanism of enforceability and liability in case of non-compliance. For this, it would be necessary to establish an independent review body whose action precedes that of the courts<sup>98</sup>.

In 2014, we pointed out three possibilities for the regulation of this body: first, a specific body can be created; secondly, this competence can be attributed to an existing body or institution; thirdly, it could go to a higher body in the territorial scope through an agreement that establishes it. Any of these options must guarantee both organic and functional independence. Once again, the proposal is made to formalize the Open Government as an integral way or to do it starting from the development of its fundamental elements.

Finally, the third level would be the relationship between public administrations and the private sector. Collaboration is understood as "joint work" to achieve concrete results. In this aspect, open

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> In 2014, we pointed out three possibilities for the regulation of this body: first, a specific body can be created; secondly, this competence can be attributed to an existing body or institution; thirdly, it could go to a higher body in the territorial scope through an agreement that establishes it. Any of these options must guarantee both organic and functional independence. Once again, the proposal is made to formalize the Open Government as an integral way or to do it starting from the development of its fundamental elements.

government allows a greater dialogue with the private sector that helps to better understand the business fabric and the appropriate incentives for it to develop properly.

#### 6.2.- The three realms of collaboration for Open Parliament

If governments and public administrations can carry out their work in a joint collaborative way, aiming to involve different people in the conversation to achieve a common goal, there is no reason for this not to be the case in Parliament too.

In line with the principles of Open Government, for collaboration to be effective it must be part of the functions and activity of parliament. In the same way that the idea of a culture of transparency is more important than particular measures, it is necessary for parliamentary institutions to adapt to new technological tools and therefore to the possibilities of new forms of collaborative work.

As has already been explained "ICT can be used to generate processes for shared development of public policy, between State and civic institutions, and resultantly create new forms of civil and political autonomy. This is one of the areas in which democracy in general and parliament in particular can make the most of technologies to adapt institutions to the standards outlined here. Parliament should not be content with just showing its insides to society; truly opening up its doors involves getting citizens involved in topics that interest them. If Parliament's reinvention brings it closer to society, collaboration can help them to establish effective and legitimate means of integration" (Rubio Núñez, 2013: 411).

It has been shown that technologies allow for people to make the most of the human output (Navarro Méndez 2014: 4) that, whether organized or not, is present in society. Parliament cannot ignore this opportunity, and thus in its quest to become closer to citizens, it should open up to more collaborative ways of working, which would make it a more open and accessible institution.

As such, once the ways that citizens can participate in parliament have been analyzed (both their contribution to legislative development and their function as a check on representatives), it makes sense to study the ways by which ICT can be applied in parliament to incorporate joint and collaborative work.

The principle of collaboration can be applied to parliament on three levels: a) interparliamentary cooperation; b) relationship of parliament with the executive; and c) the parliament-executive relationship with civil society.

a) *Interparliamentary cooperation*. This term refers to the relationship between national and regional parliaments across the world, with the aim of coordinating efforts and research

through the exchange of experiences, and studying parliamentary practices (and consequently publishing studies and working documents<sup>99</sup>), to strengthen the role of parliament in society. The possibilities offered by ICT is allowing many parliaments to establish collaborative and permanent communication mechanisms with other assemblies with the aim of sharing good parliamentary practices and working in a network to find solutions to common problems.<sup>100</sup> In this regard the fact that in the Lisbon Treaty the European Union established the basis of interparliamentary cooperation in articles 9 and 10 of the Protocol on National Parliamentary Missions in Europe is very significant. In the text article 9 says: "The European Parliament and National Parliaments will jointly define the organization and promotion of effective and regulated interparliamentary cooperation at the heart of the Union". Following this mandate, the European Union adopted a series of resolution in 2009 and 2014 about the development of the relationships between the European parliament and national parliaments, and which puts into practice that which was established in article  $10^{101}$  of the Treaty on the creation of a "Conference of specialized parliamentary bodies on matters of the Union".<sup>102</sup> In addition to periodical meetings, the presidents of each national parliament and the European Parliament must meet every year to define the general direction for interparliamentary cooperation. ICT aids this process by offering the possibility for parliamentarians to participate online through videoconferences in meetings or debates on specific proposals.

The example of the European Parliament is useful to highlight the influence of technology on interparliamentary cooperation. Technology is not just a means of strengthening and facilitating the need for collaboration between parliaments. ICTs have a multiplier effect which ends up impacting their work, albeit indirectly, in order to establish channels of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> In this book many published studies dedicated to this inter-parliamentary cooperation have been used. For example, global reports on electronic parliament, documents with recommendations on the use of social networks, or guidelines for parliamentary websites, which have been made by entities such as Inter-Parliamentary Union.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup>Coello de Portugal explains "the digital revolution has been universal and coeval with all the Parliaments of the world, since it has approached the legal-doctrinal problems to which all contemporary Parliaments must confront in their sudden and simultaneous interaction with the new digital technologies. This has brought the comparative study of parliamentary problems between the different parliamentary assemblies of the world and has accentuated the universality of the solutions adopted, proving the institutional nature of the problems of the democratic Parliament of the 21st century that, independent from the constitutional State in which they have arisen, they generate an evident theoretical and practical interest for the rest of democratic Parliaments" (2013: 134).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup>"A conference of parliamentarians specializing in union matters may address to the European Parliament, the Council and the Commission any contribution it deems appropriate. This Conference will also encourage the exchange of information and good practices between national parliaments and the European Parliament and its specialized committees. The Conference may also organize interparliamentary conferences on specific topics, in particular to discuss common foreign and security policy issues, including the common security and defense policy. The contributions of the Conference will not bind the national parliaments nor prejudge their position ". Article 10 of Lisbon Treaty. Available at: http://www.boe.es/legislacion/enlaces/documentos/ue/Trat\_lisboa. pdf. (26 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup>This conference is called "Conference of Parliamentary Committees for Union Affairs of Parliaments of the European Union" (COSAC). The deputies of the committees specialized in these matters meet periodically in the national parliaments and with the Members of the European Parliament.

communication which, as in the case of the European Parliament's relations with other Member State Parliaments, are established in a more concrete way.

b) The relations between the Parliament and the Executive are another example of collaboration in open parliament. The use of ICT can offer possibilities to work together in a collaborative way, ultimately incorporating a change in the way that institutions themselves work, and this applies to the relations between Parliament and public administrations. As such, it promotes institutional collaboration. It should be highlighted that as well as public administration, interinstitutional collaboration can be applied in international organisms that carry out roles which have direct impact on parliamentary work.

Examples of aspects of institutional collaboration include the direct connection between the Parliamentary and Government websites, or in the joint work that is carried out to evaluate the results and impact of set legislation. In this regard, Parliament needs to collaborate with institutions that have the necessary information and measure social impacts (more than just legal ones) in order to find out the results of regulation passed in the Chamber.

c) Joint work between parliament, the executive and civil society. The Web 2.0 also impacts on collaborative work as ICTs are applied to processes of shared public policy development. Through Parliament, the state and citizens can communicate to share initiatives and jointly work on particular policies. In this way, as has already been said, Open Parliament is a sort of *Hub* as an "integrating and open platform for contributions from other political institutions, organizations and individuals outside of the political realm, understood as open working groups of experts, citizens..." (Rubio, 2013: 411).

## 6.3.- Instruments for collaboration in Open Parliament

Advances in collaboration are built upon two key technical pillars, interoperability and personal identification techniques, in particular digital signatures.

Interoperability is the capacity for information systems and processes which they support, to share data and allow for the exchange of information and knowledge among one another. It is necessary for cooperation, development, integration and service delivery in public administrations; for the carrying out of different public policies; for the fulfillment of principles and rights; for the transfer of technology and reuse of applications which improve efficiency; for the cooperation between different applications which provide new services; all which allows for the development of an electronic administration and information society.<sup>103</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup>Decree 4/2010, of January 8, which regulates the National Interoperability Scheme in the field of Electronic Administration (Spain).

The architecture of full interoperability is developed in the coordination of processes (organizational interoperability), of data and its meaning (semantic interoperability) and of technological components (technical interoperability)<sup>104</sup>, and there should always be an internal structure within institutions which guarantees this interoperability.

Parliaments have particularly focused on aspects related to technical interoperability, with the development of tools based on suitable technologies to implement and develop interoperability of the institution itself, such as shared data exchange platforms, opening up of public data and the use of *Open Source* software<sup>105</sup>, which is more suitable that their own software in terms of interoperability. The other key technical aspect of collaboration is personal identification. It should guarantee integrity and authenticity, ensuring the key personal principle and respecting the idea of representation. As such, personal identification can be ensured through an accessible intranet system which allows, with the use of a Token, all users (senators, civil servants, working groups, collaborators) to sign any act or document produced on a PC (Word, PDF, etc.) and needs to be certified (integrity and authenticity).<sup>106</sup>

Both interoperability and digital certification mean that it is possible to deal with the processing of documents within parliament itself in a secure and flexible way, which usually comes at a high budgetary cost to parliament. The electronic transmission of documents using a digital signature not only allows for them to reduce costs, but is also advantageous in terms of time and convenience, giving MPs more freedom to move around, as documents can be sent from computer to computer, still ensuring the integrity and authenticity that a paper document does.<sup>107</sup> If the production process of parliamentary texts were entirely digitalized this work would be even simpler, and allow for greater access and circulation.

Other technical advances that are implemented in Chamber process, there are few examples of the use of technology as a means of promoting collaboration.

This makes it particularly difficult to distinguish collaborative tools from those linked to participation. The huge number of options posed by ICT end up transcending participation, offering collaborative

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup>The European Union recommends an make basis on XMI messaging and web services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> The software OpenSource (OSS) is a model of development, dissemination and cooperation in the field of information technology, which is considered as an alternative to the Closed Source model, in which access to the original code is not granted, that is, the software provider maintains the rights on the specific product and sells the user a temporary or unlimited "employment license", which allows the use of the product, but does not imply in any way that the user acquires ownership of the software. When having access to the original code, Open Source supposes a series of advantages like the reduced cost, both in its initial implementation and in its maintenance; the independence of the providers; greater flexibility, which allows customization and adaptation to specific needs, and a greater degree of security.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>106</sup>It is worth highlighting that the system was developed by the Senate in Italy

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup>This has been understood by the Senate in Spain, which has developed a system that applies this system to different parliamentary procedures, facilitating to the Senator, by means of an electronic signature, the possibility of presenting questions in the Telematic Register of his institution for his written answer by the Government, and amendments to the bills processed in the Senate.

ways of working in which other interest groups are involved or rely on the opinion of other relevant public bodies. Therefore, it is necessary to highlight on the one hand examples of aforementioned collaborative tools of participation, and on the other, take into account the foundations of Web 2.0 which allow parliaments to make the most of citizen contributions.

As collaboration involves the work of institutions and citizens, it does not make much sense to distinguish between tools which Parliaments have put into place, from those established by civil society, as both groups are involved in a joint mission. For example, the Argentinean *Cámara de Diputados*signed a Transparency Agreement<sup>108</sup> which established a register for citizens and PMOs that can participate in commission meetings and plenary related to issues of parliamentary transparency. This initiative means that parliament accepts various civil society organizations as valid and regular speakers, whom collaborate to make the parliamentary institution more transparent. ICT has multiplied the possibilities for collaboration of these bodies with parliament, as well as with other public and private organizations.

Since the creation of the Open Government Partnership<sup>109</sup> (henceforth OGP) in which over 60 governments have shared key principles on transparency, participation and collaboration, parliaments have been working to adapt their functions to these principles as well. In this way various documents have been produced as the result of collaboration between parliaments and the dialogue between different bodies, trying to give practical advice so that Parliaments can become Open Parliaments. When the changes in parliament activity over the past few years is studied, it can be seen that the model for Open Parliament is often implemented through the promotion of strategy and action plans which set theoretical models for legislative assemblies. These strategic plans are programmatic documents on Open Parliament that are the result of collaborative work between the respective parliamentary institution and civil society. The most relevant examples will be discussed below, as well as specific collaborative tools which parliaments have incorporated in their work, as part of interparliamentary cooperation.

As has been done for the two previous chapters, the information will be summarized at the end of the bibliographic references in a table.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup>http://www.directoriolegislativo.org/fotos/2012/11/Carta-de-Compromiso-con-HCDN.pdf (26 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup>The Open Government Partnership (OGP) began in 2011 with the aim of serving as an international platform for domestic reformers committed to holding their governments accountable, more open and improving their capacity to respond to their citizens. The implementation of the OGP in 63 countries involves the joint work of the Government and civil society in the development of ambitious reforms around the Open Government. The governments that are part of this organization assume a declaration in favour of the principles of transparency, participation and innovation and commit themselves to approve and develop their own action plan. the action plans included within OGP must include measurable and viable commitments, in addition to having a predetermined duration and helping to meet the objectives of transparency and accountability. Available at: http:// www.opengovpartnership.org/ (28 October 2017).

# 6.3.a) Interparliamentary networks for cooperation

Key collaborative tools include institutional networks and instruments that promote cooperation at an interparliamentary level. The fact that so many parliaments across the work share the same needs and objectives clearly shows the sense in working together with the aim of finding efficient solutions that can be used by parliamentary institutions.

Although not all the interparliamentary collaborative networks are the direct effect of Open Parliament, it is undoubtable that ICTs have contributed to their growth and development and that many of the challenges currently faced are related to the transformation of parliament in a transparent, participative and collaborative body.

Nowadays there are a lot of public and private institutions that can contribute to this exchange of experience and knowledge. Significant examples include: international bodies such as the Interparliamentary Union, the European Centre for Research and Parliamentary Documentation (ECPRD) or the IPEX network; regional networks such as the exchange for Latina American and Caribbean parliaments (RIPALC), PArlAmericas<sup>110</sup> and Africa i-Parliaments<sup>111</sup>; or European and national organizations such as the Conference of Regional Legislative Assemblies of the European Union (CRLAE), the Conference of Spanish Autonomous Parliamentary Presidents (COPREPA) or the Parliamentary Network.

Special mention should be made of the Brazilian project *Interlegis* which was created to improve the integration and modernization process of Brazilian legislative powers at a federal, state and local level. With the aim of improving communication and the flow of information between legislators, improving efficiency and competency of legislative chambers and promoting participation in the legislative process, *Interlegis* has started various initiatives<sup>112</sup> to modernize and integrate different legislative authorities; support the drafting, proposal and dissemination of laws and other legal regulation which forms part of the legislative process and increasing the speed and exactitude of services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup>ParlAmericas is the interparliamentary forum of the OAS. Originally created as the Inter-Parliamentary Forum of the Americas (FIPA) in compliance with Resolution 1673/99 adopted by the General Assembly of the Organization of American States (OAS), it represents an independent network composed of the legislatures of the member states of the OAS Its purpose is to promote parliamentary participation in the inter-American system and to contribute to dialogue and interparliamentary cooperation for the treatment of the issues of hemispheric relevance.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>111</sup>United Nations Dependent Portal (Department of Economic and Social Affairs: UNDESA) to strengthen the role of African Parliaments by strengthening their ties and sharing information with each other.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup>An example is the Legislative Process Support System that is composed of several integrated subsystems that facilitate research and obtain information about the legislative process, the composition and work of the Commissions, the Official Acts, the agenda, the meetings, the legal norms and legislative issues.

## 6.3.b) Guide for Open Parliament

The *Guide for Open Parliament* is an online document<sup>113</sup> created as part of the OGP project with the aim of promoting the objective of Open Government through practical cases and specific actions in different transverse and topical areas, one of which being parliament. The guide establishes an itinerary of commitments with different grades: initial, intermediary, advanced and innovative. As these commitments progress,<sup>114</sup> they move towards Open Parliament.

Within this documents there are various relevant aspects relating to Open Parliament, such as the importance of information being accessible and understandable for the public and in a reusable format (it should rely on civil society organizations to ensure that the requirements of this aspect are met), reliance on citizen contributions in the development of laws and the importance of making parliament reach citizens' spaces (social networks, mobile phones, etc).

## 6.3.c) The Alliance for Open Parliament

Another collaborative initiative that is an example of the increasing interest in opening up parliament is the Alliance for Open Parliament (AOP henceforth). Based on some elements of the OGP, a group of Mexican civil society organizations as well as legislative institutions and data protection bodies decided to work together with the aim of developing in 34 Mexican legislative institutions the ten principles of open parliament. Once these principles have been defined (they will be developed in the following pages), there are 94 variables by which their fulfillment can be evaluated.

Although there has been a lot written about the use of technology in parliament, the main contribution that this research has made is the publication of a complete and exhaustive study of the state of Open

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup>http://www.opengovguide.com/topics/parliaments/ (26 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Initial commitments were established as the following: 1) Define the rules on the opening of the Parliament and put the means to implement it: this implies, among other things, the effort of the Parliament so that the citizens understand its operation (its rules and procedures); 2) Open channels of participation for the realization of citizen contributions in the legislative process; and 3) Proactively publish information about the functions of Parliament and its work (mainly through web pages).Intermediate steps in the implementation of the Open Parliament are the following three: 1) Make parliamentary information easy to understand and comprehensible for citizens and do it through multiple channels (the difference with the initial step is that here is try to make the legislative process understandable); 2) reach agreements with external groups to increase social participation with Parliament (mainly refers to the control of parliamentary activity); and 3) Publish the parliamentary information of actions aimed at young people and historically marginalized sectors; and 2) develop digital platforms that allow citizens to increase their commitment to Parliament (this implies the use of social media such as social networks and forums). Finally, innovation in the Open Parliament involves two commitments consisting of: 1) developing and sharing software for parliamentary applications in open source; and 2) make it possible for citizens to interact with parliamentarians using mobile devices.

Parliament in Mexico. It is a *Diagnostic Report on Open Parliament in Mexico*<sup>115</sup>in which a specific methodology for evaluating the idea in Mexican legislative assemblies is developed. Below is a summary of the main ideas.

The ten principles for Open parliament that the AOP consider as essential are: 1) the promotion of a culture of accountability and transparency; 2) the promotion of citizen participation in the legislative process; 3) advertise information on Parliamentary and representatives' resources in a transparent way; 4) allow for access to parliamentary information and legislators; and 5) allow for electronic access and analysis of parliamentary information. The ten principles of Open Government are as follows:

- The Right to Information: this principle means that parliaments should guarantee the right to information in a legislative gesture that allows for easy, simple and opportune access to information without the need to justify why it is being requested.<sup>116</sup>
- 2) Public participation and accountability: Parliament understands that public participation promotes the exercise of citizen's democratic right, which encourages citizens to be part of the decision making process. Together with participation, there should be tools to supervise and control parliament's actions through bodies legally created by parliament itself.<sup>117</sup>
- 3) Parliamentary information: Parliament should publish information relevant to citizens concerning deliberation, votes, parliamentary agendas, commission's reports, government bodies, etc. The aim of this is to build a relationship between legislators and citizens by disseminating as much information as possible on parliamentary work. This information should be published in a simple format with simple and updatable search tools online.<sup>118</sup>
- 4) Access to budgetary and administrative information. As parliaments are able to operate thanks to public resources, information on how this is managed should be public and transparent.<sup>119</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup>Open Parliament Alliance (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> In order to verify compliance with this principle, issues such as the following can be checked: if the Parliament is bound by a law on access to information, if it has procedures and mechanisms for citizens to request information, or even if the establishment of an office is foreseen to serve people who demand information.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> In order to comply with this principle, the following variables are established: establishment of various registers (on the website, the assistance of legislators in plenary sessions, the attendance of legislators in the commissions), the presentation of an annual report of the activities of the representatives, mechanisms of direct contact between the representatives of a district and those represented, various means of communication with the representative via web or telephone, the regulation of the citizens' initiative or popular consultation, or the possibility of making participatory budgets.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> In the reports, it is suggested that the Parliaments follow the two official accounts on social networks, which disseminate the agendas with linked documents. The publication of various aspects of parliamentary life, such as the list of documents, the updated attendance list, the list of public votes, the announcements of the commissions, etc., is also considered a variable for compliance with this principle. <sup>119</sup> Therefore, the Parliaments will publish information related to the management, administration and expenditures of the approved budget, as well as the organizations that comprise it, administrative personnel and individual expenses of the representatives. The results of the accounting and financial audits carried out, both internal and external, as well as public contracts and consultancies and other research studies of both individuals and legal entities must also be published.

- 5) Access to information on representatives and public figures: as the aforementioned report explains "Open parliaments must safeguard and publish information on popular representatives and public servants, including an assets declaration and a register of interests, in order to prevent possible acts of corruption, illegal enrichment or conflict of interests".<sup>120</sup>
- 6) Historical information: this principle means that parliament should present information on its activity in an accessible and open historical archive, which is permanently updated online.<sup>121</sup>
- 7) Use of open data format: parliaments should present information in a format of open data, free software<sup>122</sup> and open coding<sup>123</sup>, to allow for the information to be downloaded. The information<sup>124</sup>, therefore, should be publically accessible and free on the internet in the best format possible for its use, redistribution, and reuse, without any restriction to users.
- Accessibility and diffusion: this principle ensures that the facilities, plenary sessions and commission meetings are accessible and open to the public.<sup>125</sup>
- Conflict of interests: An Open Parliament should establish mechanisms to regulate the conflict of interests and code of conduct for representatives.<sup>126</sup>
- 10) Legislation promoting the principles of Open Government. As much as possible representatives should approve policies which favor transparency, participation and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> To comply with this principle, the publication of the files with the full details of the representatives is required (name, photograph, parliamentary group of which it is a member, commissions or committees which he/she is a part of, e-mail, social networks, workplace) , initiatives presented, assistance to the plenary session, attendance to the commissions, curriculum vitae, annual report of activities, report of trips and commissions) their patrimonial declarations and registries of interests of the parliamentarians as well as of their spouses. Ibid. p. 23.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> The only variable for compliance that has been established is to verify if the Parliaments had a page with information from -as a minimum- the previous legislature.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup>Free software is considered to be the one that respects the freedom of the users and the community, that is, the one that gives users freedom to execute, distribute, modify and improve the software. It is considered that a software program is free if it has four essential freedoms identified by the free Software foundation (http://www.fsf.org/about/what-is-free-software): 1) freedom to run the program for any purpose; 2) freedom to study how the program works and change it freely: for this it is necessary to access the source code without hindrance; 3) freedom to redistribute copies to anyone; freedom to distribute copies of the modified versions to third parties. Open Parliament Alliance (2015: 27).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> There is a wide variety of formats in which the information can be published, in the scope of the parliamentary opening are considered formats operable in the following scale: 1) Ideal: API or any service of automatic program to the storage system that grants access to consult all the data from its database of origin; 2) Adequate: databases in ".csv", ".xml", ".json", ".txt", ".rtf" formats; 3) Tolerable: ".xls", ".doc" and derivatives thereof; 4) Inoperable; ".PDf", ".html" or images or files that require proprietary software for their use.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup>The content of the information that should be published in a structured and unburnable form in open formats refers to the list of representatives (including that of the previous legislature), the databases of parliamentary advisers, commissions, patrimonial declarations, voter registration, attendance at plenary sessions and commissions and other information highlighted in the previous principles.

 $<sup>125 \</sup>text{C}_{\text{SEP}}$  This means ensuring that these parliamentary procedures can be transmitted in real time through open communication channels. It is required, among other things, that the page of the Congress contains the address of the offices and the telephones, that in the plenary sessions and the commissions the public can access, that they can be retransmitted and that a digital file of audio and video is conserved.

 $<sup>126</sup>_{\text{SFP}}$  As measures to develop this principle, it is suggested the adoption of provisions that regulate the relationship of the representatives with pressure or interest groups: activities of these entities, documents they receive, etc. It also proposes the obligation of abstention of the representatives in the event of a potential conflict of interest, as well as the convenience of having a code of ethics and conduct for officials of the Parliament and for the representatives themselves.

collaboration in other political institutions: from the executive at a state level, to the judiciary at a local level.

This particular study will not focus as much on the importance of this document in terms of the fulfillment of these principles in Mexican assemblies<sup>127</sup>, but more on the methodology used to evaluate the extent to which parliaments are open or not.

## 6.3.d) Action plans for the implementation of Open Parliament

The principles for Open Government in parliamentary institutions can be done in two ways. The first involves governments establishing commitments related to opening up the legislature. The second involves civil society and parliaments themselves proposing plans to open up the legislature. In the past few years some countries have developed action plans for the implementation of open parliament. These programs incorporate concrete measures to open up the parliamentary institution. The most relevant will be outlined below.

The Georgian Open Parliament action plan (European Union 2015) is paradigmatic as it was originally a civil society initiative that ended up organizing a political agreement with the Chamber<sup>128</sup>. At the same time, it was an important step towards the opening up of their parliament, approaching it from a strategic standpoint.

Gonzalo Rozas (2015) briefly described the most important aspects of the document. They are as follows:

- Include the option of contributing to draft laws (either through electronic or conventional formats)<sup>129</sup>.
- 2) Allow citizens to present e-petitions online and legislative initiatives in electronic format  $^{130}$ .
- Reinforce civic engagement in the legislative process: this involves reinforcing the citizen's capacity to receive information on the development of laws.
- 4) Provide a simple and flexible way for citizens to follow plenary and commissions.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup>The conclusion of the report is that, although this aspect of the opening of Parliament has been on the public agenda for more than ten years, there are still legislative assemblies that do not observe minimum elements in terms of transparency and accountability. Along with this, the two main deficiencies in terms of transparency refer to the detailed information about the budget, as well as the performance of the representative. It also highlights the fact that the legislative bodies in Mexico lack an adequate normative framework that avoids or inhibits the conflict of interest.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup>"The Open Parliament can not be a partisan issue of a counter-party, although it is equally important to point out that it is not a purely technical matter that the services of the chamber can be carried out without the necessary and essential agreement of all the parliamentary groups". Gonzalo Rozas, (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> As we will see later in some countries such as Brazil, the institutional pages of parliaments allow for citizen participation in the legislative process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>130</sup>In case of Georgian Parliament, a commitment has been made to implement a website that serves as a channel for the electronic submission of petitions.

- 5) Publication of agendas and orders of the day of sessions in parliamentary bodies with sufficient notice.
- 6) Increase knowledge on the activity and functions of parliament reinforcing their institutional image. This involves parliament having an instructional communication strategy that promotes their presence on social media<sup>131</sup>.
- 7) Accessibility to parliamentary documentarian for disabled people: Parliament should be inclusive when it comes to people with different needs in order to be a truly open parliament.
- 8) Publication of expert appearances in the legislative process: the contribution of social agents should be public a prerequisite for transparency.
- 9) Publication of complementary documentation on legislative initiatives. This information (documentation sent to government, for example) allows the citizen to have a greater understanding of legislative initiatives.
- 10) Publication of documents on the institutional web page in an open and reusable format<sup>132</sup>.
- 11) Creation of the Permanent Parliament Committee for Transparency. A body that collaborates with civil society integrated by parliaments and representatives of organizations to ensure parliament's accountability.
- 12) Development of an Ethical Code for parliamentarians<sup>133</sup>.

As has been shown, these aspects of the Georgian Parliamentary plan for Open Parliament are not new, as they incorporate various recommendations from other bodies such as the UIP and the OGP. However, as Gonzalo Rozas (2015) explains, they are particularly interesting as they show the existence of a "movement in different countries with different political and cultural context talking institutionally about Open Parliament as a concept and introducing reforms in their regulation which reinforce transparency, participation and accountability"<sup>134</sup>.

As Swislow (2016) explains, Georgia has become a leader in Europe in the promotion of an open legislature<sup>135</sup>. Following the example of Georgia, the Ukraine also developed an action plan in February 2016 and Serbia<sup>136</sup> and France<sup>137</sup> have also both started to develop their own.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup>"The communication is not the end of the process as a post-sales service specimen, which must be included from the beginning in the political action process. It is not a matter of doing and then telling what is being done, but rather that the process of parliamentary action itself is communicated transparently and simultaneously with its occurrence" Gonzalo Rozas (2015).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup>In case of Parliament of Georgia there is a temporary process of open data introduction in classical PDF format.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup>At present, there is a project developing Ethical Code for parliamentarians. http:// personal.crocodoc.com/bsAvDIX (26 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup>Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup>On 14th and 15th September 2015 the Georgian Parliament organized a meeting with more than 75 parliamentarians and civil society of more than 30 countries around parliamentary opening. This conference, called "Commitment to Opening: Parliamentary Action plan, Norms, and tools" analyzed strategies for concrete steps toward enhancing the transparency and citizen participation in the legislative process.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> Serbia started working group with civil society for enhancing the opening of its chambers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> The French National Assembly elaborated on action plan in June 2015.

In Latin America, the Network for Open Parliament *ParlAmericas* is developing open parliament at a regional level. It is a working group<sup>138</sup> whose main precedent is the *Declaración de Santiago sobre Transparencia e Integridad en los Parlamentos y Partidos Políticos* which was signed in 2012<sup>139</sup>. This network aims to promote action towards the development of the principles mentioned in the declaration.

Along with this initiative Parliaments in Guatemala, Chile and Paraguay are also working towards the idea of open parliament. Chile's action plan was the first to be independently developed in Latin America. It was approved by Congress in 2014 under the leadership of the Bicameral Transparency Commission. In the more recent (May 2016) case of Paraguay, its two chambers have started to cocreate the First Action Plan for the Alliance for Open Parliament – Paraguay. This proposal passed by the *Cámara de Diputados* establishes four main objectives as well as other activity as well as, importantly, the parliamentary bodies which will be responsible of carrying them out.

# 6.3.e) Collaborative tools for the e-democracy project in Brazil

Up until now the analysis has focused on collaborative tools in parliament from the point of view of improving it as an institution. The focus for collaboration has been applied to how parliaments cooperate with other chambers in moving towards a more open parliament in all levels of its organization and functions. The extent to which this affects parliamentary activity itself has not yet been discussed. As such, as well as programmatic documents and plans to implement Open Parliament, the parliamentary institution has incorporated other collaborative tools. Two examples will be outlined: legislative consultants and *wikilegis*.

Legislative consultants responded to the need to overcome the problems of technical complexity in the legislative development process. In order for citizen contributions to have an impact and the possibility of being incorporated or considered in parliament, a team of parliamentary civil servants were deemed necessary to help support the participation process. Legislative consultants, as well as preparing content for virtual legislative communities, moderating discussions and analyzing suggestions, are in charge of translating them to legal language. As such the consultants provide a means of interaction, facilitating participation and the organization of ideas through legislative drafting.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup>The network was integrated in the ParlAmericas structure in 12th Plenary Assembly, approved in Panama in September 2015.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>139</sup>The Santiago Declaration is an agreement signed by parliamentarians from various countries in Latin America that states its commitment to carry out actions in institutions that help fight corruption and strengthen democratic governance through transparency, accessibility, accountability and citizen participation.

*Wikilegis* is the most significant collaborative tool to have been applied to parliament to date. *Wikilegis* is part of Brazil's e-democracy project, which was studied above in relation to participation. This tool provides a means of collaborating in the development of laws so that citizens can participate in debate and the creation of legislative texts together with parliamentarians. In this way it works as a sort of *wikibody*, but is adapted to the specific constraints in the law making process: parliamentarians can publish the legislative proposals that they are involved in *Wikilegis*, and citizens can participate by commenting and suggesting a new text or proposing modifications to individual articles.

Proposing a complete new text is a classic model for collaborative participation: participants construct texts together, with the final text approved by the majority. The final text is not definitive but is rather sent to a parliamentary spokesperson from the virtual legislative community so that they can evaluate its technical viability and the potential to present it to the relevant parliamentary commission.

Changing texts article by article is a form of partial collaboration in the legislative text: it is not about obtaining a full text but parts of a text. In this format participants can propose new drafts for each article or paragraph of a legislative text. This tool allows for collective contributions (for example, ones from associations or interest groups) to be presented in an organized way with a structure that allows for analysis and inclusion in the final text.

## 6.3.f) Parliamentary Hackathons

When outlining the tools for transparency the "Parliamentary Rhetoric" initiative was said to be the product of a "hackathon" in the Brazilian Parliament. Hackathons are meetings of programmers or developers (hackers in the positive sense<sup>140</sup>) that are to collaborate and coordinate to create projects that transform information of public interest into an accessible digital format for citizens to access. As a result of ICT, hackathons have provided a space for dialogue between groups who would not normally interact. In order for a hackathon to be successful, the work that will be carried out and a description of the people involved and the activities they should carry out should be organized in advance.<sup>141</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup> In hackathons, the concept of hacker is understood in its most positive aspect: as "the one who wants to fix something that does not work". We will use for these purposes, the concept of hacker that INTECO provides: "the real hacker is that curious, patient, creative person who investigates and does not stop until he controls a system or refines or optimizes his technique. Its motivation is pure knowledge (...) Currently, the term hacker can have positive and negative connotations depending on the concept that is handled. Thus, the word is used both to define a software developer passionate about computing that debugs and fixes errors in the systems, as to refer to one that infiltrates a computer system in order to bypass or deactivate security measures "Inteco (2012).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup>For example, inn a Hackathon of citizen innovation held in Chile, four types of actors were defined: 1) decision makers (responsible public policy makers or sectoral experts); 2) hackers (programmers and computer developers); 3) graphic designers (guarantee of innovative design); and 4) journalists and communicators (work on the description of the solutions and messages that must be transferred to the public). http:// www.hackathonvaldivia.cl/ (21 October 2017).

Legislative and parliamentary hackathons open up parliament to civic hacking, the collaboration of different actors using technology, with the aim of making parliament more open and participative.

Many parliaments have started to incorporate this into their work. Examples include the hackathons in Brazil as part of the e-democracy project. In the first hackathon, celebrated in 2013 on legislative transparency and public participation, there were over 40 software designers. 22 applications were created and put to a vote. The three best were given special recognition. The winner was *Meu Congress*<sup>142</sup>, a web page which allows citizens to follow the activity of parliamentarians and control their spending. Special recognition was also given to the Android application *MonitoraBrasil*(which allows people with mobile devices to track draft laws and MP attendance through their activity on Twitter) and an online card game that simulates the deliberation process in law-making called *Deliberatio*<sup>143</sup>. The second edition of the Hackathon took place the following year in 2014, on topics of gender and citizenship. The experience was so positive that they have established a permanent "Hackers lab"<sup>144</sup> for the Chamber<sup>145</sup>.

Other examples of parliamentary hackathons have taken place in Paraguay<sup>146</sup>, Mexico, the hackathon organized by the civil society organization "Citizens of Europe"<sup>147</sup> on the European Parliament in 2014<sup>148</sup> or the more recent one that took place in Argentina in October 2017.<sup>149</sup>

Hackathons are some of the best examples of collaboration as a result of technology. They create a significant change in parliament's culture and help to bring parliamentarians closer to new technology. At the same time, technology allows parliament to incorporate the best and most innovative citizen initiatives in their activity.

# 7. THE CONSOLIDATION OF OPEN PARLIAMENT ACROSS THE WORLD

Having now looked into the world of Open Parliament, it is evident that the concept is in its adolescence, a moment in which, initiatives related to transparency, participation and collaboration

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup>http://www.meucongressonacional.com/ (21 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup>http://deliberatorio.com.br/ (21 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup>http://labhackercd.net/assets/files/revista\_labhacker.pdf (21 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup>http://labhackercd.net/ (21 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup>http://europarl.me/ (7 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup>http://hackslabs.org/2015/08/abriendo-el-parlamento-en-paraguay/ (21 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup>http://www.citizensforeurope.eu/ (21 October 2017).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup>Marathon design and prototyping of technological solutions that promote citizen participation in the Chamber of Deputies Maratón of Buenos Aires province. Approved in Buenos Aires (Argentina) on 7<sup>th</sup> October 2017. Available at: https://hackdash.org/dashboards/ hacklegis (7 October 2017).

are beginning to emerge in parliaments across the world. Reaching maturity will be the next step. Maturity of Open Parliament is about understanding and assuming the affects that Open Parliament has on the parliamentary institution. Abandoning visions that see it as just a publicity stunt linked to technology, instead viewing it as a means of modernizing institutions and adapting Chambers to the current needs of citizens, revising the classical functions of parliament in order to respond to new demands.

The idea of open parliament must be incorporated in Chambers' work, as something transversal that affects regulation, structure and procedure. In order to achieve there are a series of pending challenges that need to be faced in the realms of transparency, collaboration and participation, in the order that this work has been organized.

Although, as we have seen, transparency is the realm in which the most advances have been made in parliaments, there is still a long way to go. Perhaps the biggest aspect to improve upon is the adoption of the citizens' perspective, which should be the key driving force of their effort. In order to confront this issue effectively, parliaments should improve the clarity of information which is generally quite technical and alienating for citizens.

Improvements could also be made in terms of communication and dialogue. These types of initiatives cannot be evaluated just by their existence and success rate, but by the frequency that their contents are updated (that should be of a certain quality) and by the amount they are used. Up until this point, the use of these online platforms allowing for dialogue between representatives and those they represent has not facilitated adequate dialogue, which in turn has counteracted the potential benefits of this type of dialogue, which according to certain studies, could be a way to change citizens' perceptions of politicians and their electoral impact. The online relationship between congress people and the citizens they represent offers major benefits both for citizens and for members of congress that participate in them. When establishing contacts, participants not only feel a greater level of trust and satisfaction in institutions, but the levels of public participate actively in politics. It is evident that this type of relationship is an effective way to reach a greater number of citizens and by combining them with traditional means of communication, the linked between Congress and citizens can be strengthened.

In light of what has been shown in this study, it can be seen that currently very few parliaments have developed the capacity communicate interactively with their citizens. Institutional accounts are paralyzed by institutionality, which is a problem difficult to resolve, depriving them of the necessary liberty to highlight the most interesting information and have dialogue with users. The simplest solution to this situation would be to offer all information in real time and in a reusable format so that when faced with problems in rolling out information at an institutional level, citizens and organizations working on parliamentary matter can help in developing communication.

Parliamentarians should distinguish between information and propaganda in their publications, which should be opened up to a wider public other than simply political "professionals". They should distinguish between personal communication and organized campaigns, without creating general filters that could hinder citizens' access. These are some of the key pending issues.

Civil society should also play a role in the exercising of different parliamentary functions, in order to help create change in parliamentary processes and to establish new tools to allow for greater influence on decision and law making. Parliaments should include and implement tools and spaces in which citizens can participate. Following this line of analysis it is important to consider participation as complementary to the legislative process.

In a flexible and relaxed associative relationship with parliament, citizens can actively get involved in initiatives, design, debate and help to generate alternatives, although the final responsibility for decision-making should lie in the hands of representatives. This relationship is still uncommon due to a lack of specific technology and platforms for learning, debate and proposal (online forums, interactive political portals, interactive games, etc.) to be used by mature citizens in a democracy.

Over the next few years the tools provided by ICT that are likely to gain in popularity are those that facilitate interaction between citizens and parliamentarians such as e-petitions, electronic consultation, deliberative online forums, polls (Rubio, 2014). The possibility to offer electronic petitions to citizens and social groups through the internet for them to exercise their rights when they wish is also being explored in some countries.

In this way, a community is growing with one common interest: political life of the country, personalization of information, attention to citizens, e-Education. It is here that citizens have the opportunity to bring new criteria on topics that will positively or negatively affect the nation.

The principal challenges are the institutionalization of tools and the generalization of their use.

The first step towards achieving them is the institutionalization of these forms of participation through internal reform. In this regard the example of the Parliament of Aragon is important, which establishes in its XVIII title on Open Parliament the right to Open Parliament including the "use of instruments for participation in parliamentary processes and of access to information in relation to the organization and functions of the Chamber" (art. 300.2).

Furthermore, it clearly outlines the obligations parliament has with regards to transparency, including the development of active transparency on a parliamentary transparency portal, and of passive transparency through the exercise of the right to access information. A series of obligations linked to participation are also included, such as a specific web space, normative tracking, proposals for amendments, questions, appearances and non-law proposals, together with popular legislative initiatives and the creation of open forums. This integral regulation also includes the Right to Petition which can be exercised both collectively and online.

Secondly, the processes for parliamentary development should be materially integrated, in order to ensure that all proposals are taken into consideration and that as much as possible a response is given on the possibilities to develop them in parliament. Digital participation usually lacks the ability to draw lines between contributions and how they are incorporated into parliamentary processes, especially those regarding regulation. This is mainly due to the technical complexity of writing legal texts. The participation of legal consultants as technical translators during the participation process may contribute to widening participation.

Although participating using these means gives great freedom and possibility to contribute and support petitions, there should also be greater reliability. If an impact on institutions is to be truly reached, it should be ensured that support is real and not manipulated. In this respect PMOs should work with institutional mechanisms to authenticate signatures with the aim of reinforcing legitimacy of petitions. The system for the revision of signatures used by the ICE could perhaps be a good solution. In this same regard there should be control over participation, gearing it towards particular spaces for participation. Generally users tend to use spaces in an inappropriate and ineffective way (talking about topics which are not anything to do with what is relevant and using them as a means of giving opinion on political issues). If PMOs manage to establish systems to create support with minimum guarantees and without creating a rigid and difficult process, they will have made a great contribution to public participation in Parliament.

Making tools accessible to a greater number of citizens is the second big challenge. In a true democratic sphere, participative platforms should promote any contribution that citizens want to make. Certain people are interested in discussing ideas on public forums and others just want to offer useful information for legislative decision making; other people are interested in voting to classify better ideas and so on. Equally many do not want to have anything to do with legislative debate.

It is important to avoid participation becoming a niche of organized minorities which thanks to their influence and structure can have a monopoly on the participative process. "Intense minorities" (Sartori 1987: 275): despite majority rule, are powerful because of the intensity of their representation, as they contribute more frequently and intensely. In this regard it is important to ensure that they do not monopolized spaces for participation.

Achieving this aim is not just about implementing sophisticated technological tools, but about:

- Citizens investing time and effort in contributions.
- Being informed on the importance of the role they can adopt.
- Incentivizing the participation of those who may bring interesting points to discussions.
- Encouraging the formation of groups for the development of proposals and ideas.
- Working on strengthening social networks that generate an impact on the public agenda and the legislative agenda, and above all on decision making.
- Ensuring the presence of parliamentarians and members of the executive in discussions.
- Publishing proposals.
- Ensuring that the drafting process is transparent.
- Establishing time for reflection, debate, calm and reasoned argument.
- Establishing clear rules: systems to objective validate proposals, through which it should be possible to determine the validity and feasibility of a proposal through feedback both from parliaments and participations, perhaps even using conflict resolution when different points of views may arise (Casani and Roncaglia, 2007).

From the point of view of collaboration, Parliaments have started to adopt internal management systems which allow for material to be managed, and are necessary for parliamentary work to be carried out in a flexible and concise way. These systems improve the efficiency of institutions and their members, and save time and money, making the informative process easier by gaining greater transparency, coordination and collaboration between different State Institutions.

Despite the doubtless advantages, implementation does have some difficulties. These include the necessary economic investment, training, change in parliamentarian and civil servant mentality, as the acceleration of communications and reports tends to modify the working style and hours of civil servants and force them to revise hierarchical authority, such as parliamentary groups' relationship with individual representatives (Campos Domínguez, 2011: 128). The implementation of information technology requires a cultural change in the all ranks of the public sphere, the development of new skills, the adoption and creative adaptation of new available media. To advance in this field it is important that parliaments cooperate with one another by sharing experiences, information, tools, and training services through meetings of technicians, parliamentarians and experts from different countries.

Finally, new technologies allow for data to be compiled and analyzed in order to evaluate the impact and efficiency of parliamentary programs through collaboration with citizens to evaluate technology. Castells (2001) calls the idea that organizational education should be constantly adapted to new environments, the "Principle of retroaction in management". In general it is important to outline that these initiatives run various risks when it comes to their development and achieving their aims effectively. Although normally there is a lot of focus on institutions and their resistance to change, there is also weakness in civil society. While the cost of implementing initiatives is not high, they should be sustainable so that they can function autonomously and independently. Excessive dependence on public funds (subsidies and grants), especially when it refers to civil society is not appropriate for bodies who should audit political institutions. Despite financing through crowd funding, when consulting webpages for some of the tools highlighted by authors within the past two years, (Rubio Núñez, 2013), many have disappeared and cannot be tracked online. Although Aguilar Nacher has already warned of the volatility of these initiatives (2013: 357), a minimum level of stability would be useful in order to make them credible and without a doubt make them more effective in their aims.

To conclude, Open Parliament is an increasing reality across the world. There are many initiatives that, as we have already shown, are being adopted by parliamentary institutions to respond efficiently to democratic demands in society. The next step is reaching maturity, extending and normalizing open parliament. And in order to do so, the most important thing is to not lose sight of the nature of the parliamentary institution. Not doing so, and focusing more much on tools than on the institution and its representative nature, is not only a waste of time and resources but could also lead to a major crisis in which democracy may be undermined, in the name of the democratic process and liberal principles, and left defenseless against itself.

## **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

AGUILAR DE LUQUE, Luis (2001): "El impacto de las nuevas tecnologías sobre el principio de representación: ¿Democracia directa y democracia representativa?". In Actas de las II Jornadas parlamentarias de la Asamblea de Madrid, "Parlamento y nuevas tecnologías". Asamblea de Madrid. Madrid. Madrid, 2001. p. 29.

AGUILAR NÀCHER, Inma (2013): "Ciberactivismo y Parlamento: Movimientos sociales e iniciativas ciudadanas por la transparencia y la participación". In RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael (Coord.), *Parlamentos abiertos. Tecnología y redes para la democracia.* Cuadernos del Congreso de los Diputados nº 9. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid, 2013. p. 342.

AL BAWSALA (2013): "Case Study 4: Al Bawsala's web platform Marsad.tn" Opening Parliament, 2013.

Available at: <u>http://blog.openingparliament.org/post/59109079880/case-study-4-al-bawsalas-web-platform-marsadtn (28</u> de octubre de 2017)

ALCÁNTARA SÁEZ, Manuel y GARCÍA MONTERO, Mercedes (2013): ¿Parlamentos abiertos? Análisis comparado de la probidad y transparencia parlamentaria en América Latina. Banco Interamericano de Desarrollo. Washington, 2013.

ÁLVAREZ SABALEGUI, David (2013) "Seguimiento de la actividad de Congreso y Senado". In RAMOS VIELBA, Irene., GONZALO, Miguel Angel y CAMPOS DOMÍNGUEZ, Eva (Coord.), *Parlamentos Abiertos a la sociedad. Participación y monitorización*. Fundación IDEAS – Friedrich Ebert Stiftund. Madrid, 2013. p. 69.

ARAYA MORENO, Eduardo y BARRIA TRAVERSO, Diego (2009): "E-participación en el Senado chileno: ¿aplicaciones deliberativas?". In Convergencia, vol.16, nº 51. México D.F. pp. 239-268.

ASENSI SABATER, José, (2002): "El futuro de las funciones del Parlamento". In PAU i VALL, Francesc (Coord.), *El Parlamento del siglo XXI*. Valencia. Tecnos.

BEETHAM, David (2006): El parlamento y la democracia en el siglo veintiuno: una guía de buenas prácticas. Unión Interparlamentaria. Ginebra.

Available at: <u>http://www.ipu.org/PDF/publications/democracy\_sp.pdf (26 de octubre de 2017)</u>

BELBIS, José Luis (2015): "Estudio de caso. Apertura legislativa en el Cono Sur. ¿Y los Datos?". In *Documento de trabajo*, 2015. Iniciativa Latinoamericana por los Datos Abiertos. Available at: www.opendataresearch.org/dl/symposium2015/odrs2015-paper6.pdf (26 de octubre de 2017)

\_\_\_\_\_ (2013) "Del gobierno abierto a los datos abiertos". In RIORDA Mario y ELIZALDE Luis, *Comunicación gubernamental 360*. La Crujía. Buenos Aires.

BENTHAM, Jeremy, Tácticas parlamentarias (orig. 1816) Publicaciones del Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid, 1991.

BERNERS-LEE, Tim (2008): Tejiendo la Red. El inventor del World Wide Web nos descubre su origen. Siglo Veintiuno. Madrid.

CASTELLS, M., The Information Age: Economy, Society and Culture. Vol. I: The Rise of the Network Society. Blackwell. Oxford, 2002.

CABO, David (2013). "Civio y el open data". In RAMOS VIELBA, Irene., GONZALO, Miguel Angel y CAMPOS DOMÍNGUEZ, Eva. (Coord.), *Parlamentos Abiertos a la sociedad. Participación y monitorización*. Fundación IDEAS – Friedrich Ebert Stiftung. Madrid.

CAMPOS DOMÍNGUEZ, Eva (2013): "Historia, concepto y evolución del Parlamento 2.0", In RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael (Coord.), *Parlamentos abiertos. Tecnología y redes para la democracia.* Cuadernos del Congreso de los Diputados nº 9. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid, 2013.

COELLO DE PORTUGAL, José María (2013): "Parlamento, Derecho parlamentario y nuevas tecnologías: ¿una discusión nueva?". In RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael. (Coord.), *Parlamentos abiertos. Tecnología y redes para la democracia.* Cuadernos del Congreso de los Diputados nº 9. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid.

COTINO HUESO, Lorenzo (2011a): "El Reglamento de la Iniciativa Ciudadana Europea de 2011. Su especial regulación de la recogida de apoyos vía internet y de la protección de datos de los ciudadanos". In *Revista de Derecho Político*, nº 81, mayo-agosto de 2011.

(2011b): "La Iniciativa Ciudadana Europea electrónica". In CERRILLO-I-MARTÍNEZ, A., PEGUERA, M., PEÑA-LÓPEZ, I. y VILASAU SOLANA, M. (coords.), *Neutralidad de la red y otros retos para el futuro de Internet*. UOC-Huygens. Barcelona, 2011. pp. 447-462.

CUESTA LÓPEZ, Victor Manuel (2007): *Participación directa e iniciativa legislativa del ciudadano en la democracia constitucional*. Publicaciones de la Biblioteca Universitaria de la Universidad de Las Palmas de Gran Canaria. Las Palmas de Gran Canaria.

DE VEGA GARCÍA Pedro (1985): "El principio de publicidad parlamentaria y su proyección constitucional". In *Revista de Estudios Políticos (Nueva Época)*, nº 43, enero-febrero de 1985. Madrid. p. 45.

FARIA, Cristiano (2013): *El Parlamento abierto en la era de la Internet ¿Puede el pueblo colaborar con el Legislativo en la elaboración de las leyes?*. Centro de Documentación e Información de la Cámara de Diputados de Brasil. Câmara. Brasília, 2013.

FERBER, Paul, FOLTZ, Franz, PUGLIESE, Rudy (2007): "Cyberdemocracy and online politics: a new model of interactivity". In *Bulletin of Science Technology Society*, nº 5, vol. 27.

GONZALO ROZAS, Miguel Ángel (2013a): "La página web del Congreso de los Diputados: democracia y comunicación". In RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael. (Coord.), Parlamentos abiertos. Tecnología y redes para la democracia. Cuadernos del Congreso de los Diputados nº 9. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid.

(2013b) "La Declaración sobre Transparencia Parlamentaria. Un posible plan de trabajo para el parlamento". In RAMOS VIELBA, Irene., GONZALO, Miguel Angel y CAMPOS DOMÍNGUEZ, Eva (Coord.): *Parlamentos Abiertos a la sociedad. Participación y monitorización*. Fundación IDEAS – Friedrich Ebert Stiftund. Madrid.

\_\_\_\_ (2013c): Available at: <u>http://sesiondecontrol.com/actualidad/participacion-y-parlamento/ (26 de octubre de 2017)</u>

(2015): <u>http://www.miguelgonzalo.org/</u> (2 de septiembre de 2015).

COLEMAN, Stephen. y BLUMLER, Jay. G, (2009): *The internet and democratic citizenship: theory, practice and policy*. Cambridge University Press. New York.

GRIFFTH, Jeffrey y CASINI, Gherardo (2012): *Informe Mundial 2012 sobre el Parlamento Electrónico*. Unión Interparlamentaria. Ginebra, 2012. Available at: http://www.ictparliament.org/sites/default/files/wepr2012 es-parte1 1.pdf (26 de octubre de 2017)

GUTIÉRREZ FRAILE, Alba (2013): "Impacto de la actividad parlamentaria en la lucha contra la pobreza". In RAMOS VIELBA, Irene, GONZALO ROJAS, Miguel Angel y CAMPOS DOMÍNGUEZ, Eva (Coord.), *Parlamentos Abiertos a la sociedad. Participación y monitorización*. Fundación IDEAS – Friedrich Ebert Stiftund. Madrid.

GUTIÉRREZ RUBÍ, Antonio (2013): "Parlamento Abierto y política de proximidad". en RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael (Coord.), *Parlamentos abiertos. Tecnología y redes para la democracia.* Cuadernos del Congreso de los Diputados nº 9. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid, 2013.

\_\_\_\_\_ (2012) "Opportunities for an Open Parliament". Conferencia pronunciada en el Senado. *X Parliaments in the net.* Madrid, 2012. Available at: http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=HoamOzR7T30

HELD, David (2001): Modelos de democracia. Alianza. Madrid.

INTECO (2012) Instituto Nacional de Tecnologías de la Comunicación . "¿Qué es (y qué no) un Hacker?". In Cuaderno de Notas del Observatorio. Available at: http://www.egov.ufsc.br/portal/sites/default/files/cdn\_hacking\_v2.pdf (30 de octubre de 2017)

KELSEN, Hans (1934): Esencia y valor de la democracia. Labor. Barcelona-Buenos Aires.

LAZER, David et al (2009): *On-line town hall meeting: exploring democracy in the 21st century*. Congressional Management Foundation. Washington DC.

Available at:

http://www.congressfoundation.org/storage/documents/CMF\_Pubs/online-town-hall-meetings.pdf (26 de octubre de 2017)

LESTON-BANDEIRA, C (2012): "Towards a Trustee Model? Parliamentary Representation in the internet Era: The Portuguese Case". In *Parliamentary Affairs*, nº 65. pp. 425-447.

LIZCANO ÁLVAREZ, Jesús (2014): "Transparencia Internacional España ¿qué es? ¿qué hace?". In *Tiempo de Paz* n.º 114. p. 25 y ss.

LLOP RIBALTA, María Dolores (2012): "Transparencia, acceso a la información pública y buen gobierno en los Parlamentos". In *Cuadernos Manuel Giménez Abad*, nº 4. Zaragoza.

MANDELBAUM, Andrew G (2011): Fortaleciendo la Rendición de Cuentas Parlamentaria, la Participación Ciudadana, y el Acceso a la Información: Una encuesta global de las organizaciones de monitoreo parlamentario. National Democratic Institute y World Bank Institute. Washington, D.C. Available at: <u>http://www.ndi.org/files/governance-parliamentary-monitoring-organizations-survey-SPA.pdf</u>.

MANDELBAUM, Andrew y SWISLOW, Daniel (2014): "Definiendo el parlamento abierto". In RAMOS VIELBA I., GONZALO, M.A. y CAMPOS DOMÍNGUEZ, E., *Parlamentos abiertos a la sociedad. Participación y monitorización*. Fundación IDEAS. Madrid.

NAVARRO MÉNDEZ, José Ignacio (2014): "Transparencia parlamentaria y desafección política en tiempos de crisis". In *Actas del Congreso de la Asociación de Constitucionalistas de España 2014*.

NAVARRO MÉNDEZ José Ignacio, y NAVARRO MARCHANTE, Vicente J. (2016): "La participación ciudadana en los procedimientos de las Comuidades Autónoma: una vía eficaz para combatir la fatiga del Parlamento". In *Asamblea Revista parlamentaria de la Asamblea de Madrid*, nº 35. Madrid. pp. 149-174

MARQUES, Francisco Paulo Jamil Almeida (2008): Participação política e internet: meios e oportunidades digitais de participação civil na democracia contemporânea, com um estudo do caso do Estado brasileiro. UFBA. Salvador.

MARTÍN GRANADOS, Ignacio (2013): "El primer informe Anual sobre el Registro de Transparencia del Parlamento y Comisión Europea registra más de 5.500 organizaciones". In *Revista "El Molinillo" de la Asociación de Comunicación Política (ACOP)*, nº 50, enero de 2013. Available at: <u>http://martingranados.es/2013/02/03/el-primer-informe-anual-sobre-el-registro-de-transparencia-del-parlamento-y-comision-europea-registra-mas-de-5-500-organizaciones/ (28 de octubre de 2017) MARTÍNEZ PUJALTE, Antonio Luis (2010): "Algunas notas sobre la participación ciudadana en el procedimiento de elaboración de las leyes". In *Anuario de Derecho Parlamentario*, nº 23. Cortes valencianas. Valencia. pp. 257-274.</u>

MARTÍNEZ SANTA MARÍA, Paloma (2011): "El principio de transparencia en el Parlamento". In COSCULLUELA MARTINEZ, B. y SANTAOLALLA LÓPEZ, F., *Bicentenario de la Secretaría y del Cuerpo de Letrados de las Cortes (1811-2011)*. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid. pp. 257-278. MERINO, Mauricio (2005): "El desafío de la transparencia. Una revisión de las normas de acceso a la información pública en las entidades federativas de México", In *Democracia y Transparencia*. Instituto Electoral del Distrito Federal. México D.F.

NAVA GOMAR, Salvador, LUNA PLA, Issa, y VILLANUEVA, Ernesto (2006): *Derecho de acceso a la información pública parlamentaria/ The Right to Access Parliamentary Information*. H. Cámara de Diputados - LIX Legislatura - Libertad de Información-México A.C. - Instituto Iberoamericano del Poder Legislativo A.C. – Porrúa. México D.F. Available at:

http://biblioteca.diputados.gob.mx/janium/bv/ce/scpd/LIX/der\_acc\_inf\_pub.pdf (28 de octubre de 2017)

O'REILLY, Tim (2006), "Qué es Web 2.0. Patrones del diseño y modelos del negocio para la siguiente generación del software". In *Boletín de la Sociedad de la Información: Tecnología e Innovación.* 

PAPAOLI, Aspasia, y GOUSCOS, Dimitri (2013): "Parliamentary Information Visualization as a Means for Legislative Transparency and Citizen Empowerment?". In *Journal of eDemocracy*, nº 5 (2).

PERNA, Andre Sampaio (2010): O lado invisível da participação política: gestão da informação dos mecanismos digitais de participação política nos Parlamentos da América Latina, com uma análise do caso da Câmara dos Deputados do Brasil. UnB. Brasília, 2010.

PEIXOTO, Tiago (2008): *E-participatory budgeting*: *e-democracy from theory to success*? E-Democracy Center. Zurich. Available at web:. http://partycypacjaobywatelska.pl/wp-content/uploads/2014/01/e-PB.pdf (28 de octubre de 2017)

POWER, Greg y SHOOT, Rebeca (2012): *Informe parlamentario mundial: la naturaleza cambiante de la representación parlamentaria.* Unión Interparlamentaria. Ginebra, 2012

RODOTA, Stefano (2000): *Tecnopolítica. La democracia y las nuevas tecnologías de la comunicación.* Losada. Buenos Aires.

RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael (2013): "Knocking on the Parliaments door (Parlamentos digitales en la era de la participación)". In RUBIO NÚÑEZ, Rafael (Coord.), *Parlamentos abiertos. Tecnología y redes para la democracia*. Cuadernos del Congreso de los Diputados nº 9. Congreso de los Diputados. Madrid.

\_\_\_\_\_(2011)"Nuevas Tecnologías y transparencia parlamentaria". In *Cuadernos de comunicación Evoca*, nº 4, 2011.

SARTORI, Giovanni (1987): *Teoría de la democracia*, Tomo I. Alianza Editorial. Madrid SCHMITT, Carl (1996): *Sobre el parlamentarismo*. Tecnos. Madrid.

SCHWARZ, Herman (2005): *Parliamentary Human Rights Mechanisms*. The National Democratic Institute for International Affairs. Washington. Available at: https://www.ndi.org/files/parlhrscommittees\_080105.pdf (28 de octubre de 2017)

SHIRKY, Clay (2008): Here Comes Everybody I Here Comes Everybody: The Power of Organizing Without Organizations. Penguin. London.

SUROWIECKI, James (2005): The wisdom of crowds. Anchor. New York.

SWISLOW, Daniel (2016): *Apertura legislativa, uno de los mayores éxitos de OGP* Available at: <u>http://www.opengovpartnership.org/blog/ogp-webmaster/2016/05/01/apertura-legislativa-uno-de-los-mayores-%C3% A9xitos-de-ogp</u> (28 de octubre de 2017)

TUDELA ARANDA, José (2002): "Parlamento y Nuevas Tecnologías". In PAU i VALL, F. (Coord.), *El Parlamento del siglo XXI*. Tecnos. Valencia.

VAN DIJK, Jan (2000): "Models of Democracy and Concepts of Communication". In HACKER, K.L. y VAN DICK, J., *Digital democracy*. Sage. Londres.

WILLIAMSON, Andy (2016): *Informe mundial de 2016 sobre el parlamento electrónico*. Unión Interparlamentaria Mundial. Ginebra.

\_\_\_\_\_ (2013): Directrices para el uso de los medios sociales de comunicación por los Parlamentos. Unión Interparlamentaria. Ginebra. Available at: http://www.ipu.org/PDF/publications/SMG2013es.pdf (28 de octubre de 2017)

WILLIAMSON, Andy y FALLON, Freddy (2011): "Transforming the Future Parliament Through the Effective Use of Digital Media", In *Parliamentary Affairs*, nº 64 (4). pp. 781-792.



SCHOOL OF GOVERNMENT LUISS Guido Carli

The LUISS School of Government (SoG) is a graduate school training high-level public and private officials to handle political and government decision-making processes. It is committed to provide theoretical and hands-on skills of good government to the future heads of the legislative, governmental and administrative institutions, industry, special-interest associations, non-governmental groups, political parties, consultancy firms, public policy research institutions, foundations and public affairs institutions.

The SoG provides its students with the skills needed to respond to current and future public policy challenges. While public policy was enclosed within the state throughout most of the last century, the same thing cannot be said for the new century. Public policy is now actively conducted outside and beyond the state. Not only in Europe but also around the world, states do not have total control over those public policical processes that influence their decisions. While markets are Europeanised and globalised, the same cannot be said for the state.

The educational contents of the SoG reflect the need to grasp this evolving scenario since it combines the theoretical aspects of political studies (such as political science, international relations, economics, law, history, sociology, organisation and management) with the practical components of government (such as those connected with the analysis and evaluation of public policies, public opinion, interests' representation, advocacy and organizational leadership).

For more information about the LUISS School of Government and its academic and research activities visit. www.sog.luiss.it

## SUBMISSION GUIDELINES

LUISS School of Government welcomes unsolicited working papers in English and Italian from interested scholars and practitioners. Papers are submitted to anonymous peer review. Manuscripts can be submitted by sending them at sog@luiss.it . Authors should prepare complete text and a separate second document with information identifying the author. Papers should be between 8,000 and 12,000 words (excluding notes and references). All working papers are expected to begin with an indented and italicised abstract of 150 words or less, which should summarise the main arguments and conclusions of the article. Manuscripts should be single spaced, 11 point font, and in Times New Roman.

Details of the author's institutional affiliation, full postal and email addresses and other contact information must be included on a separate cover sheet. Any acknowledgements should be included on the cover sheet as should a note of the exact length of the article. A short biography of up to 75 words should also be submitted.

All diagrams, charts and graphs should be referred to as figures and consecutively numbered. Tables should be kept to a minimum and contain only essential data. Each figure and table must be given an Arabic numeral, followed by a heading, and be referred to in the text. Tables should be placed at the end of the file and prepared using tabs. Any diagrams or maps should be supplied separately in uncompressed .TIF or .JPEG formats in individual files. These should be prepared in black and white. Tints should be avoided, use open patterns instead. If maps and diagrams cannot be prepared electronically, they should be presented on good quality white paper. If mathematics are included, 1/2 is preferred.

It is the author's responsibility to obtain permission for any copyrighted material included in the article. Confirmation of Workinthis should be included on a separate sheet included with the file.

## SOG WORKING PAPER SERIES

The LUISS School of Government aims to produce cutting-edge work in a wide range of fields and disciplines through publications, seminars, workshops, conferences that enhance intellectual discourse and debate. Research is carried out using comparative approaches to explore different areas, many of them with a specifically European perspective. The aim of this research activities is to find solutions to complex, real-world problems using an interdisciplinary approach. LUISS School of Government encourages its academic and student community to reach their full potential in research and professional development, enhancing career development with clear performance standards and high-quality. Through this strong focus on high research quality, LUISS School of Government aims to understanding and influencing the external research and policy agenda.

This working paper series is one of the main avenues for the communication of these research findings and opens with these contributions.

WP #1 – Sergio FABBRINI, Intergovermentalism and Its Outcomes: the Implications of the Euro Crisis on the European Union SOG-Working Paper 1, January 2013.

WP #2 - Barbara GUASTAFERRO, *Reframing Subsidiarity Inquiry from an "EU value-added" to an "EU non encroachment" test? Some Insights from National Parliaments' Reasoned Opinions*. SOG-Working Paper 2, February 2013.

WP #3 - Karolina BOROŃSKA-HRYNIEWIECKA, Regions and subsidiarity after Lisbon: overcoming the 'regional blindness'?, SOG-Working Paper 3, March 2013.

WP #4 - Cristina FASONE, *Competing concepts in the early warning mechanism*, SOG-Working Paper 4, March 2013.

WP #5 - Katarzyna GRANAT, Institutional Design of the Member States for the Ex Post Subsidiarity Scrutiny, SOG-Working Paper 5, March 2013.

WP #6 – Cecilia Emma SOTTILOTTA, *Political Risk: Concepts, Definitions, Challenges*, SOG-Working Paper 6, April 2013.

WP #7 – Gabriele MAESTRI, Il voto libero: la necessità di regole chiare e trasparenti sul procedimento preparatorio e di un contenzioso che decida rapidamente, SOG-Working Paper 7, July 2013.

WP #8 – Arlo POLETTI & Dirl DE BIÈVRE, Rule enforcement and cooperation in the WTO: legal vulnerability, issue characteristics, and negotiation strategies in the DOHA round,, SOG-Working

Paper 8, September 2013.

WP #9 - Sergio FABBRINI, *The Parliamentary election of the Commission President: costraints on the Parlamentarization of the European Union*, SOG-Working Paper 9, October 2013.

WP #10 - Lorenzo DONATELLI, La disciplina delle procedure negoziali informali nel "triangolo decisionale" unionale: dagli accordi interistituzionali alla riforma dell'articolo 70 del regolamento del Parlamento Europeo, SOG Working Paper 10, October 2013.

WP #11 - Mattia GUIDI & Yannis KARAGIANNIS, *The Eurozone crisis, decentralized bargaining and the theory of EU institutions*, SOG Working Paper 11, November 2013.

WP #12 - Carlo CERUTTI, *Political Representation in the European Parliament: a Reform Proposal*, SOG Working Papers 12, January 2014.

WP #13 – Dessislava CHERNEVA-MOLLOVA, *The EP's rules of procedure and ther implications for the Eu institutional balance*, SOG Working Papers 13, February 2014.

WP #14 - Luca BARTOLUCCI, *The European Parliament and the 'opinions' of national parliaments*, SOG Working Papers 14, February 2014.

WP #15 - Leonardo MORLINO, *Transitions to Democracy*. What We Know and What We Should Know, SOG Working Papers 15, April 2014.

WP #16 - Romano FERRARI ZUMBINI, Overcoming overlappings (in altre parole...oltre 'questa' Europa), SOG Working Papers 16, April 2014.

WP #17 - Leonardo MORLINO, *How to assess democracy in Latin America?*, SOG Working Papers 17, April 2014.

WP #18 - Nicola LUPO & Giovanni PICCIRILLI, Some effects of European Courts on national sources of law: the evolutions of legality in the Italian legal order, SOG Working Papers 18, May 2014.

WP #19 – Cristina FASONE, National Parliaments under "external" fiscal constraints. The case of Italy, Portugal, and Spain facing the Eurozone crisis, SOG Working Papers 19, June 2014.

WP #20 - Elena GRIGLIO & Nicola LUPO, *Towards an asymmetric European Union, without an asymmetric European Parliament*, SOG Working Papers 20, June 2014.

WP #21 - Ian COOPER, Parliamentary oversight of the EU after the crisis: on the creation of the "Article 13" interparliamentary conference, SOG Working Papers 21, August 2014.

WP #22 – Anne PINTZ, National Parliaments overcoming collective action problems inherent in the early warning mechanism: the cases of Monti II and EPPO, SOG Working Papers 22, October 2014.

WP #23 – Valentina Rita SCOTTI, *Religious freedom in Turkey: foreign models and national identity*, SOG Working Papers 23, January 2015.

WP #24 – Davide A. CAPUANO, *Overcoming overlappings in the European Union (entia non sunt multiplicanda praeter necessitatem ...)*, SOG Working Papers 24, February 2015.

WP #25 – Francesco ALICINO, *The road to equality. Same-sex relationships within the european context: the case of Italy*, SOG Working Papers, July 2015.

WP #26 – Maria ROMANIELLO, *Assessing upper chambers' role in the EU decision-making process*, SOG Working Papers 26, August 2015.

WP #27 – Ugljesa ZVEKIC, Giorgio SIRTORI, Alessandro SABBINI and Alessandro DOWLING, *United Nations against corruption in post-conflict societies*, SOG Working Papers 27, September 2015

WP #28 – Matteo BONELLI, Safeguarding values in the European Union: the European Parliament, article 7 and Hungary, SOG Working Papers 28, October 2015

WP #29 - Ludovica BENEDIZIONE & Valentina Rita SCOTTI, *Equally victims? Post-revolutionary Tunisia and transitional justice*, SOG Working Papers 29, November 2015.

WP #30 - Marie-Cécile CADILHAC, *The TTIP negotiation process: a turning point in the understanding of the European parliament's role in the procedure for concluding EU external agreements?*, SOG Working Papers 30, December 2015.

WP #31 - Francesca BIONDI & Irene PELLIZZONE, *Open or secret? Parliamentary rules of procedures in secret ballots*, SOG Working Papers 31, December 2015.

WP #32 - Giulio STOLFI, *Tempi (post-)moderni: nuovi impulsi normativi europei alla prova delle sovrapposizioni*, SOG Working Papers 32, January 2016.

WP #33 – Diane FROMAGE, Regional Parliaments and the early warning system: an assessment six years after the entry into force of the Lisbon treaty, SOG Working Papers 33, April 2016. WP #34 – Luca DI DONATO, "A behavioral principal-agent theory to study corruption and tax evasion, SOG Working Papers 34, July 2016.

WP #35 – Giuseppe PROVENZANO, "*The external policies of the EU towards the southern neighbourhood: time for restarting or sliding into irrelevance?*", SPG Workin Papers 35, September 2016.

WP #36 – Rosetta COLLURA, "Bruegel, EU think tank in the EU multi-level governance", SOG Working Papers 36, October 2016.

WP #37 - Franco BRUNI, Sergio FABBRINI and Marcello MESSORI, "Europe 2017: Make it or Break it?", January 2017.

WP #38 - Alina SCRIPCA, "The Principle of Subsidiarity in the Netherlands and Romania. Comparative Assessment of the Opinions Issued Under the Early Warning Mehanism", SOG Working Papers 38, April, 2017.

WP #39 - Eleonora BARDAZZI, Omar CARAMASCHI, "Italian and European Citizens' Initiatives: Challenge and Opportunities", SOG Working Papers 39, April 2017.

WP #40 - Diane FROMAGE and Renato IBRIDO, "*Democratic Accountability and Parliamentary Oversight the ECB. The Banking Union Experience*", SOG Working Papers 40, June 2017.

WP #41 – Marco CECILI, "La sussidiarietà e l'early warning system tra diritto e politica. Il caso della c.d. "Direttiva Tabacco" del 2014", SOG Working Papers 41, September 2017.

WP #42 - Margherita SPERDUTI, "La Tutela Giurisdizionale dell'Autonomia Locale. Italia e Spagna a Confronto", SOG Working Papers 42, October 2017.

WP #43 - Martinho LUCAS PIRES, "The Shortcomings of the EU Framework for Transnational Data Transfers and the Need for an international Approach", SOG Working Papers 43, November 2017.

WP #44 - Suzanne POPPELAARS, "The Involvement of National Parliaments in the Current ESM and the Possible Future EMF", SOG Working Papers 44, April 2018.

WP #45 - Valerio DI PORTO, "Il Comitato per la Legislazione, Venti Anni Dopo", SOG Working Papers 45, July 2018.

WP #46 – Guido RIVOSECCHI, "Considerazioni sparse in ordine alle attuali tendenze della produzione normativa", SOG Working Papers 46, March 2019.

WP #47 – Elena Maria PETRICH, "Do Second Chambers Still Have a Role to Play - The Italian and the Belgian Senates and the Process of European Integration", SOG Working Papers 47, April 2019.

WP #48 - Ylenia CITINO, "Le trasformazioni in via consuetudinaria e convenzionale del governo dallo Statuto Albertino al periodo transitorio", SOG Working Papers 48, May 2019.



Working Paper Series